THE WASHINGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR EAST POLICY

TRANSITION 2021

POLICY NOTES FOR THE BIDEN ADMINISTRATION

Asset Test 2021: How the U.S. Can Keep Benefiting from Its Alliance with Israel

MICHAEL EISENSTADT AND DAVID POLLOCK



The New Strategic Context for the U.S.-Israel Partnership

Over the next decade, the U.S.-Israel alliance will be shaped by concurrent global, regional, and domestic transformations. Taking them all into account will be key to sustaining the benefits of this longstanding partnership. While Israel is not at the center of U.S. security and international economic policies, it will make an important contribution as the new order emerges.

At the global level, the sharpening U.S.-China—and, to a lesser extent, U.S.-Russia—competition looms larger today than in the past, while Middle East oil and gas have lost their centrality to the American economy. Nevertheless, the Middle East is an important arena in this new Great Power competition due not just to growing Asian demand for its energy resources but also to its geographic location, political and religious significance, and continuing potential to export instability worldwide. To the extent that Great Power competition is increasingly economic and technological as well as military and political, Israel is one Middle East state well-placed to deliver outsize contributions.

Exemplifying Israel's seriousness as a player in this new "great game" are its military activities since 2017 to counter Iranian efforts to transform Syria into a forward military base in the Levant. Even beyond the Middle East, Israel's burgeoning arms exports, intelligence ties, and high-tech civilian partnerships with India, Japan, South Korea, and other American allies advance the goals of the U.S. "rebalance" to the Indo-Pacific region. Moreover, President Joe Biden's declared intent to hold a "Summit for Democracy" suggests a firm place for Israel in a Trumanesque struggle between democracy and authoritarianism reminiscent of the dawn of the Cold War.¹

Israel is also a world-class innovator in technologies that will be critical to meeting future challenges, including artificial intelligence (AI), information technology (IT), and cybersecurity; sustainable water, food, and energy solutions; and high-tech medicine. All these areas are supportive of America's foreign policy priorities: pursuing peaceful Great Power competition; restoring global economic competitiveness; and building climate resilience, while addressing development, public health, sustainability, and similar concerns. And in all these areas, the United States is the preferred partner of Israeli firms seeking to expand operations and access to the global market. Furthermore, while Israel maintains ties with China, the latter's investment in the Israeli high-tech sector, for example, is holding at just around 10 percent, while the remaining 90 percent is overwhelmingly with Western, and especially American, partners.

In the Middle East regional arena, a major recent shift offers new horizons for U.S.-Israel cooperation: the tide of Arab "normalization" with Israel, which has occurred with active American support. This current is embodied by the August 2020 Abraham Accords with the United Arab Emirates and Bahrain. later joined by Sudan, along with a separate but parallel Israeli deal with Morocco. Saudi Arabia, Oman, and others could follow. This trend overturns the conventional wisdom that the unresolved Palestinian conflict is an insurmountable obstacle to decent relations between Israel and Arab states. Beyond that, it paves the way for U.S.-Arab-Israel collaboration in a host of areas. The recent decision by the U.S. Department of Defense to move Israel from the European Command (EUCOM) to the Middle East–focused Central Command (CENTCOM) was greeted without objections by America's Arab allies and partners, and is another important indicator of this new reality.

Partnerships between the United States, Israel, and Arab states that foster high-tech cooperation will be essential to meeting the defining challenges of the future. Already, these actors have taken steps

toward such cooperation in the energy, cyber, and medical spheres, in addition to the recently announced "Abraham Fund," a \$3 billion trilateral endowment meant to spur development and economic cooperation in the Middle East and North Africa.² One can also expect the Biden administration to encourage tighter security cooperation between its Arab allies and Israel to facilitate a lighter U.S. military footprint in the region.

Regarding Iran, Washington and Jerusalem were at odds during President Barack Obama's second term, then in agreement in the era of President Donald Trump, as he withdrew from the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA), as the nuclear deal is known, and reimposed stiff sanctions against Tehran. Renewed disagreement can be expected as the Biden administration seeks to rejoin the nuclear accord in some form. As demonstrated by the recent controversy surrounding Israel Defense Forces chief of staff Lt. Gen. Aviv Kochavi's public criticism of this U.S. plan, it is best to air these differences privately.³ Future consultations on this matter, moreover, will likely include a number of Israel's new Gulf Arab partners.

Yet despite the serious Obama-era quarrel, both sides have long understood the value of cooperation against threats from Iran. This has included intelligence sharing, missile defense, joint cyber activities, and covert counterterrorism operations including the 2008 killing of Hezbollah's chief of external operations, Imad Mughniyah, in Damascus, and of al-Qaeda's number two, Abu Muhammad al-Masri, in Tehran in 2020. The perceived threat of Israeli action against Iran's nuclear program has at times helped the United States marshal international support for sanctions or negotiated limits instead. And developments over the past five years have clarified to U.S. policymakers that Iran's growing conventional military capabilities—including highly accurate drones and missiles, military bases far from Iran's

borders, and proxy and partner militias in Lebanon, Syria, Iraq, the Gaza Strip, and Yemen—pose an urgent threat not just to Israel and its Arab neighbors but to U.S. interests as well. Seen in this light, the public jousting over the JCPOA is truly the exception that proves the rule.

Similarly, regarding the Palestinians, Arab-Israel normalization could provide a path forward, or at least a respite from bilateral tension. Today, normalization itself signals the reduced salience among many Arabs of the Palestinian cause, thereby reducing it as a priority for Washington as well. Still, one can readily foresee renewed diplomatic disputes over West Bank settlements, peace process terms of reference, and the fate of the two-state solution. Managing, if not resolving, such disputes will pose a complicated challenge for both Washington and Jerusalem. To be sure, resolving the Israeli-Palestinian conflict would be best for all parties, but this issue is no longer central to U.S.-Israel bilateral ties or the region's politics.

Looking ahead, however, a number of countervailing factors present major challenges. Center-right and right-wing governing coalitions will likely dominate in Israel into the future, due to demographic and political trends, including the perceived absence of a peace partner on the Palestinian side, and settlements and other facts on the ground. This is likely to remain a long-term issue in any U.S.-Israel dialogue about the Palestinians-and indeed about Israel's destiny as both a Jewish and a democratic state. In the United States, there is rising partisan polarization regarding Israel. Whereas a halfcentury ago polling showed Democrats to be more pro-Israel, today the trend is reversed, owing to increased Democratic sympathy for the Palestinians and growing evangelical Christian influence in the Republican Party.4 This trend, too, could affect the tone if not the substance of future bilateral ties.

Nevertheless, at least two mitigating factors should be borne in mind. First, the aforementioned polls also demonstrate that, while Republicans and independents are more solidly supportive of Israel, the majority of Democrats (who today are about a third of the American public) still consider Israel an ally or friend of the United States. More important, American domestic politics is no longer the primary driver of the informal U.S.-Israel alliance. Rather, new regional and global realities, along with the tangible benefits to the United States of security and economic partnerships with Israel, now drive the "special relationship" to a greater extent.

Internally, Israel's prospects are on balance quite encouraging. While the coronavirus emergency has exacerbated social tensions between the authorities and the ultra-Orthodox community (10% of the population), it has eased tensions with Israel's Arab minority (20%), who participate in (as caregivers) and benefit from (as patients) Israel's inclusive and relatively effective national healthcare system. The macroeconomic indicators during this difficult period are naturally mixed. Unemployment and poverty have spiked with each lockdown, but upward trends include start-ups, foreign direct investment, and overall economic growth. Societal resilience has so far withstood quarantine, corruption, and election fatigue.

In the past decade, the Arab uprisings have highlighted the brittle foundations of some of Washington's regional allies. By contrast, Israel is a vibrant and stable, if fractious, democracy—notwithstanding multiple parliamentary elections over the past two years. Moreover, Israel shares Washington's interests in regional stability, in countering violent Islamist extremism, and in preventing additional nuclear proliferation in the Middle East. And Israel's high rates of political participation, including by its Arab citizens; its stubbornly independent press, NGOs, and legal system; and its very vocal but largely peaceful protests all clearly demonstrate the strength of its democracy—however imperfect it may be.

The Enduring Strategic Logic of the Alliance

The U.S.-Israel special relationship has traditionally been defined in terms of a moral obligation, shared values, and common interests. During the Cold War, Israel also came to be seen as a strategic asset that served as a bulwark against Soviet influence and a counter to radical Arab nationalism. U.S. military assistance to Israel contributed to peace treaties with Egypt and Jordan, and has deterred the outbreak of major interstate Arab-Israel conflicts since 1982. The U.S.-Israel relationship likewise has helped spur closer U.S.-Arab ties ever since the 1973 war, because most Arab leaders have believed that only the United States could deliver the Israeli concessions they required. Yet because media and policymakers tend to view Israel largely through the prism of the Palestinian conflict, many of the "hard" and "soft" security and other benefits of the U.S.-Israel alliance have often gone unrecognized.

In the Middle East today, the United States faces a changed, more complex security environment defined first by hard security challenges: terrorism; hybrid and nonconventional military threats; the proliferation of failed states; the rise of regional powers such as Iran and Turkey; the greater assertiveness and independence of traditional partners such as Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Qatar; and the presence of Great Power competitors such as Russia—and increasingly China. But it is also defined by new and emerging soft security challenges related to: economic development; public health; water and food security in an era of accelerating climate change and environmental degradation; the quest for sustainable energy alternatives; and the IT, cyber, and AI revolutions. All these challenges will test U.S. resilience and require broad international cooperation if they are to be effectively managed. Israel is one of the few countries positioned to help the United States deal

with both these traditional and emerging security challenges.

Many of the considerations that justified the U.S.-Israel security relationship during the Cold War and in the immediate post-9/11 era remain valid today. Israel is an ally of Egypt in its fight against an Islamic State insurgency in the Sinai Peninsula (providing intelligence and air support), a quiet but effective ally of Jordan, and a bulwark against radical Islamism in the Levant (as embodied by Hezbollah in Lebanon and Hamas and Palestinian Islamic Jihad in Gaza). Since 2017, Israel's "gray zone" campaign against Iran and its proxies in Syria has hindered efforts by these actors to transform that country into a springboard for attacking Israel and projecting power regionally.

Israel is the only de facto nuclear weapons state in the region. While previously this may have contributed to initial, unsuccessful attempts at nuclear proliferation by Egypt, Libya, and Syria, Israel's policy of "opacity" also made it easier for some of these countries to subsequently forgo nuclear weapons. Its policy of prevention has, moreover, precluded further nuclear proliferation in Iraq (1981) and Syria (2007)—and delayed an Iranian bomb, at least thus far.

Washington has demonstrated a commitment to preserving Israel's "qualitative military edge," bolstering Israeli deterrence against hostile state and nonstate actors. The United States has also granted Israel "major non-NATO ally" status, signed a free trade agreement with it, and provided it with substantial military and economic aid-topping \$146 billion since 1949.5 Moreover, military equipment prepositioned in Israel, valued at around \$1.2 billion, is available to support U.S. contingencies in the eastern Mediterranean and Persian Gulf.6 This assistance has helped Israel build an extremely capable military that can independently ensure the survival of the state, without U.S. military intervention. Washington, moreover, is still seen as an address for Arabs seeking to influence Israeli

policies, while Israel is still seen as an address for Arabs seeking to influence Washington. Indeed, the recent Abraham Accords were at least partly born of these kinds of calculations. And Israel is seen by a number of Arab states as a critical ally in the struggle to contain Iran's influence, as the United States draws down its military presence in the region.

Countering Traditional and Emerging Military Threats

To address common traditional hard security threats, the United States and Israel collaborate in numerous areas: intelligence sharing, rocket and missile defense, military and defense-industrial cooperation, and, since 9/11, homeland security.

INTELLIGENCE COOPERATION. U.S.-Israel intelligence cooperation dates to the early 1950s and has long been a pillar of the security relationship.⁷ During the Cold War, Israeli intelligence provided invaluable information regarding Soviet intentions, weapons systems, and intelligence activities, as well as the activities of Palestinian and other Arab terrorist groups, such as Hezbollah, that targeted both U.S. and Israeli interests.8 Israeli intelligence played a key role in exposing Iraqi efforts to rebuild its nuclear program in the decade following the Osiraq raid of 1981,9 helping UN weapons inspectors dismantle Iraq's WMD programs after the 1991 Gulf War,10 uncovering Russian support for Iran's missile program in the mid-1990s, 11 and exposing Syria's nuclear program before Israel's air force destroyed it in 2007.¹²

Today, Israeli intelligence remains a major source of information regarding the activities of IS and al-Qaeda and their affiliates,¹³ Hezbollah's global activities,¹⁴ as well as Iran's nuclear program—as exemplified by its successful heist of Iran's pre-2003 nuclear archive.¹⁵ Israeli sabotage operations, moreover, have helped delay Iran's nuclear program.¹⁶ Israel's comparative advantages include a sustained focus on key hard targets, the development of unique sources and innovative methods, and a willingness to incur risk. And as U.S. intelligence increasingly turns its attention to China, Russia, and North Korea and U.S. intelligence spending likely remains flat or decreases,¹⁷ America will rely more on allies such as Israel to fill capabilities and knowledge gaps, manage risk, and maintain situational awareness in the Middle East.

MISSILE DEFENSE. Israel—America's most sophisticated partner in this arena—is the only country worldwide with an operational national missile defense system protecting major population centers. U.S. aid for this program since the early 1990s totals more than \$7 billion.18 In return, the United States has obtained a deeper understanding of the rocket and missile threat in the Middle East, and lessons drawn from Israel's extensive operational experience since 1991. Israel's Iron Dome counter-rocket and mortar system—the most active component of the country's rocket and missile defenses—is credited with more than 2,400 intercepts and an 85 percent success rate, enabling Israel to act with relative restraint in the face of frequent rocket attacks from Gaza.¹⁹

In light of this success, the United States has purchased two Iron Dome batteries—renamed "SkyHunter" by the U.S. Army—to fill an interim cruise missile defense gap, and elements of the system are being considered as a long-term answer to the growing rocket, unmanned aircraft system (UAS), and cruise missile threat. The first Iron Dome batteries have reportedly been approved for deployment to protect U.S. forces in the Gulf region.²⁰ However, interoperability and cyber vulnerability challenges may preclude their integration into U.S. missile defenses.²¹ Looking toward the future, Israel and the United States are

discussing joint R&D for laser weapons and hypersonic missile defenses.²²

MILITARY COOPERATION. The U.S. and Israeli armed forces have benefited from decades of extensive collaboration in the fields of counterterrorism, military lessons learned, and UAS employment.

- Counterterrorism. The Israeli military conducted the first successful rescue of hostages from a hijacked airplane in 1972 and pioneered many of the tactics eventually adopted by U.S. and allied counterterrorism units. Since then, U.S. and Israeli special forces have forged professional relationships and regularly train together.²³ Israeli intelligence support has been instrumental to the U.S. apprehension of wanted terrorists, and Israel partnered with the United States in February 2008 to kill Hezbollah operational mastermind Imad Mughniyah.²⁴ Israel also reportedly provided intelligence that contributed to the 2011 killing of Osama bin Laden.²⁵ More recently, in August 2020, an Israeli hit team is reported to have killed al-Qaeda's number two, Abu Muhammad al-Masri, in Tehran at the behest of the United States.²⁶ The United States and Israel also conduct cooperative R&D on promising technologies relevant to counterterrorism and irregular warfare, with a recent emphasis on subterranean warfare, as part of the U.S. Combating Terrorism Technical Support Office, which also counts Australia, Canada, Singapore, and Britain as members.²⁷
- Military lessons learned and concepts development. Lessons learned from the 1973 October War influenced the design of several key weapons systems and helped create the U.S. military that prevailed in Operation Desert Storm in 1991. 28 Lessons from Israel's 1982 war in Lebanon regarding the use of decoys and UASs and the conduct of an integrated air-defense suppression campaign were applied in subsequent U.S. operations over Libya, Iraq,

and the former Yugoslavia.²⁹ And lessons from the 2000–2005 second intifada and subsequent Israeli operations in Gaza pertaining to counterterrorism operations, tunnel and urban operations, and irregular warfare have been applied by U.S. forces in Iraq, Afghanistan, and Syria.³⁰

Israel's experience integrating collection means and weapons platforms (attack helicopters, strike aircraft, and UASs) profoundly influenced the U.S. approach to targeting violent extremist networks in Iraq, Afghanistan, Pakistan, and Yemen.³¹ More recently, Israel has used AI to identify "lone wolf" attackers during the Palestinian "knife intifada" (2015-16) and to detect cross-border attack tunnels from Gaza and Lebanon.³² It is also involved in a dialogue with the United States on AI issues.33 Israel's experience in waging a gray zone campaign against Iran and Iranian forces in Syria since 2017 (its so-called campaign between wars)³⁴ has provided valuable insights for U.S. planners waging their own gray zone campaign against Iran in Iraq and the Gulf.³⁵ And ongoing exercises involving Israel's Refaim (Ghost) unit,36 which seeks to integrate air and ground elements, physical and cyber activities, and men and machines, will help the United States develop its own joint warfighting concept of the future³⁷ just as Israel will benefit from similar U.S. efforts.³⁸

• UAS, counter-UAS, and robotics. Israeli innovations in the use of UASs for intelligence, surveillance, reconnaissance, and combat unveiled during the 1982 Lebanon war and afterward helped jump-start the U.S. effort. Israeli UASs in the mid-1980s, the United States has emerged as the world leader in the production and employment of unmanned systems. While the U.S. military is no longer a major operator of Israeli drones, the United States has purchased Israeli Skystar-180 aerostats (unmanned aerial surveillance balloons) for military surveillance missions, 40 and is considering purchasing the

Israeli Hero-120 antiarmor loitering drone for use by Special Forces. 41 Israeli quadcopter drones are used by civilian utilities in the United States as a consequence management tool to survey the aftermath of floods and fires. 42 The United States is also evaluating a handful of Israeli counter-UAS systems to deal with the drone threat both overseas and at home, and several have already been field-tested. 43

Israel is producing robotic systems for use on the land and in the sea, and its military is pushing to rapidly integrate robotic systems into its force structure.⁴⁴ The U.S. military is evaluating a number of Israeli robotic systems, including the unmanned Micro Tactical Ground Robot and the manned EZRaider HD4 off-road vehicle.⁴⁵ Given its head start in this arena, Israel will likely play a leading role in the fielding of ground and naval unmanned systems, constituting significant potential for future collaboration with U.S. industry.

• **Defense-industrial cooperation.** In the past two decades, Israel has emerged as a major supplier of defense articles to the U.S. military, with sales growing from \$300 million annually in the 1990s to nearly \$1.5 billion annually in 2019—about 20 percent of Israel's \$7.2 billion in arms exports in that year. 46 Israeli firms partner with American counterparts or create U.S. subsidiaries to enhance the prospects of sales to the U.S. military and to third countries, thus preserving or creating American jobs. Israel-origin defense articles used by the U.S. military include unmanned aircraft and ground vehicles and counter-UAS systems, ISR systems, integral and add-on vehicle armor, active defenses for armored fighting vehicles, helmetmounted sights used by Army, Navy, Air Force, and Marine aviators, combat aircraft navigation and targeting pods and passive airborne warning systems, long-range precision air-to-ground munitions, naval point-defense weapons systems, and lightweight armor for warships. A

number of Israeli firms are also trusted suppliers of major components for U.S. weapons systems.⁴⁷ Israel's defense industries—working with U.S. partners—will likely remain important niche suppliers of innovative high-tech items and systems.⁴⁸

• **Homeland security.** Following the 9/11 attacks, homeland security became a major American priority, and U.S.-Israel cooperation in this area has expanded dramatically in the past two decades.49 The U.S. Department of Homeland Security's Science and Technology Directorate and the Israel Ministry of Public Security, since 2015, have jointly funded R&D in promising technologies that address homeland security needs. Current priorities for joint R&D include advanced first-responder technologies as well as technologies for combating cybercrime, securing critical infrastructure and public facilities, ensuring safe and secure cities, protecting borders, and countering UASs. 50 Moreover, since 9/11, thousands of U.S. law enforcement, homeland security, and emergency services personnel have received training on emergency response, consequence management, and counterterrorism tactics used in Israel.⁵¹ Many U.S. agencies and local security authorities have studied Israel's homeland security experience,52 and have acquired Israeli technologies to secure border crossings, critical infrastructure, and air- and seaports.⁵³

In sum, Israel is a leader in developing technologies and concepts that will bolster U.S. deterrence and better equip it during an era of gray zone and Great Power competition. Some of the more critical examples include advanced analytics and AI, cyberwarfare, military robotics, drone/rocket/missile defenses, directed energy weapons, battlefield ISR, nanosatellites, long-range precision strike systems, and passive and active defenses for weapons platforms.⁵⁴ Moreover, the United States has benefited from indirectly helping foster one of the world's most innovative defense industries.

Specifically, by partnering with Israeli firms, U.S. defense contractors have created new jobs and expanded their market share, while benefiting from Israeli experience and gaining access to technologies that enhance their qualitative edge and save lives on the battlefield.

Economic, Technological, and Sustainability Partnerships

Global transformations in recent decades have redefined notions of U.S. national security,55 with a variety of soft security challenges assuming greater salience. These include: revitalizing the American economy; addressing the consequences of climate change and environmental degradation; improving public health and fighting pandemics; securing and exploiting the cyber domain; pursuing diverse, renewable energy sources; and enhancing societal resilience. Israel can make significant contributions in nearly all these areas. Moreover, growing Arab receptivity to cooperation with Israel⁵⁶ in both the soft and hard security domains creates opportunities for trilateral ventures involving governmental entities, as well as private sector researchers, investors, and entrepreneurs.⁵⁷

ECONOMIC RENEWAL. Both major U.S. political parties recognize that revitalizing the American economy by rebuilding the manufacturing sector, restoring the middle class, and ensuring a living wage for workers is crucial to preserving U.S. global leadership and a viable national future.⁵⁸ Technological innovation is key to achieving this goal, and close U.S.-Israel ties have facilitated remarkable economic synergies.

On several innovation indices, Israel scores impressively (6th, 2020 Bloomberg Innovation

Index⁵⁹; 10th, 2019 UN Global Innovation Index⁶⁰; 15th, 2019 World Economic Forum index⁶¹). It leads the world in both the number of engineers and R&D investment per capita.⁶² And Israel now hosts more "unicorns" per capita—privately owned companies valued at over \$1 billion—than any other country, marking its transition from "start-up" nation to "scale-up" nation.⁶³ Israel also leads in women's entrepreneurship, topping the 2020 Mastercard Index of Women Entrepreneurs.⁶⁴

Israel is among the top twenty-five sources of foreign direct investment in the United States,⁶⁵ and two-way U.S.-Israel trade is greater than that with some much larger countries, such as Saudi Arabia and Poland.⁶⁶ Even U.S. cities far from the traditional coastal tech hubs—e.g., Tulsa, Oklahoma—are actively seeking to attract Israeli investment and start-ups, touting the digital infrastructures they have built to cope with the pandemic and the associated online economy.⁶⁷

Because of Israel's outsize role in high-tech fields ranging from AI to clean technology, more than three hundred U.S. companies, including tech standouts (e.g., Microsoft, Apple, Cisco, Abbott Laboratories, IBM, Google, General Electric, and General Motors), have set up R&D centers in Israel.⁶⁸ Several highly successful U.S.-Israel binational foundations, in addition, have been created to spur joint R&D and start-ups in emerging technologies, generating billions of dollars in additional revenues in recent decades. And because of the longstanding U.S.-Israel relationship, U.S. companies are frequently the partners of choice for Israeli firms seeking to market their products in the United States and the world, leading to the creation of tens of thousands of jobs in the United States.⁶⁹

ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE. The AI revolution promises to transform every aspect of human activity,⁷⁰ and Israel is poised to help lead it—ranking first globally in the number of AI companies per capita, and third globally in the number of AI start-ups.⁷¹ Israel's AI activities tend to focus on

traditional high-tech areas where the country has already established a niche advantage: medical diagnostics, treatment, and recordkeeping; autonomous vehicles; computer-assisted design and manufacturing (CAD/CAM), especially in nanotechnology and 3D printing; telecom and social media optimization and analytics; facial and voice recognition; and engineering systems for ultraefficient irrigation, human nutrition, and energy conservation. In 2018, Israel hosted about a thousand different AI start-ups, accounting for nearly 40 percent of all high-tech investment in the country that year.⁷²

In all these areas, Israeli developers and start-ups are teaming up with American partners, from giant corporations to small- and medium-size entrepreneurs. To cite two recent examples, in 2019 Walmart purchased Israeli AI platform Aspectiva to produce better customer-satisfaction analysis.⁷³ And in January 2021, Elon Musk, among the top American pioneers in applied AI, cited a small Israeli start-up for its advanced work on autonomous vehicles as his Tesla company opened a significant presence inside Israel.74 U.S. growth and global leadership in this critical area, in the face of serious near-peer competition from China and perhaps others, will depend to some extent on intensified cooperation with Israel and emerging AI powers like it. At the same time, Israel needs to address the potential use of its AI products by customers to perpetrate human rights violations, wage disinformation, or conduct fraud or similar abuses.⁷⁵ This makes U.S.-Israel and multilateral cooperation to define AI ethics and norms all the more imperative, in order to enhance AI's potential while minimizing its risks.

IT AND CYBERSECURITY. Israel has emerged as an information technology pioneer—becoming the world's second largest exporter of cyber technology behind the United States in 2018.⁷⁶ Moreover, U.S.-Israel cybersecurity cooperation in the private sector is substantial. Intel is one U.S. firm with strong ties to Israel.⁷⁷ The Israel-made

Sandy Bridge processor accounted for 40 percent of Intel's global sales in 2011, and the Israeli research facility responsible for the chip has been integral in designing two successive generations of Intel's microprocessors.⁷⁸

Recently, Intel announced its planned acquisition of Israeli chip maker Habana Labs for \$2 billion⁷⁹ and smart-transit start-up Moovit for \$900 million,⁸⁰ along with the machine-learning platform cnvrg. io.⁸¹ Another industry giant, Apple, has recently announced its plans to lease a 92,000-square-foot office space in Haifa.⁸² Israeli researchers have also been central in developing other computer-related and telecommunications inventions and applications, including instant messaging, Voice over Internet Protocol (VoIP), online money transfers, network security, workforce management software, and data mining programs.⁸³

WATER/FOOD SECURITY AND CLIMATE

RESILIENCE. In the coming years, large parts of the Middle East and the western United States will likely experience severe water and food shortages due to rapid population growth, climate change, and economic development-potentially creating tens of millions of climate refugees.84 Israel has been navigating such issues since its establishment, becoming a world leader in water management and high-tech agriculture. Israel recycled nearly 90 percent of its wastewater in 2016, the highest level in the world,85 and continues to cooperate with the Environmental Protection Agency on planning better water management strategies for the United States.86 As of late 2020, the water distribution and conservation company Mekorot became the most valuable Israeli company of the hundreds listed on U.S. stock exchanges, with a market capitalization of over \$16 billion—surpassing the "traditional" Israeli market leaders in cyber, pharmaceuticals, and other high-tech sectors.87 This is especially notable because a significant part of the company's global business involves sustainable technology transfer to underdeveloped countries suffering from water shortages aggravated by climate change.

Israel is also a pioneer of drip irrigation for arid regions. In 1965, the agricultural firm Netafim introduced the world's first drip irrigation system, and today it has U.S. owners and major offices, and is the second-largest drip irrigation producer globally by revenue. ⁸⁹ Israel is also emerging as a player in desalination, with the world's third largest currently operating desalination plant, ⁹⁰ and the largest existing facility that utilizes reverse osmosis—a process that requires less energy than other means. ⁹¹ Israel is the only country worldwide to appoint a water attaché in one of its embassies (in India), reflecting its commitment to sharing this know-how. ⁹²

In seeking to enhance food security, Israel has established itself as a leader in precision agriculture and "agtech," with ten Israeli firms included in a Top 50 Agtech and Foodtech rankings for 2020 published by Forbes.93 An Israeli agriculture start-up is producing a system for vertical farming that can be used in dense urban areas.94 Israel is also at the forefront of synthetic meat products, and Meat-Tech 3D, which produces a meat substitute with 3D printing, recently filed for a public offering in the United States.95 Israeli-designed GrainPro technology, a storage container that preserves grains before they reach market, has achieved use in more than a hundred countries.96 Such innovations support longterm U.S. national security objectives, including sustainable development, water and food security, climate resilience, economic development, and political stability.

RENEWABLE AND CLEAN ENERGY. In 2019,

the Israel Innovation Authority launched its sixth technological innovation laboratory, which will focus on environmental research and sustainability. Innovations like Israeli company SolarEdge's HD-Wave solar inverter (winner of the 2018 Edison Award) and Raycatch's AI-integrated DeepSolar technology (winner of the 2019 Intersolar Award) are redefining the solar energy industry. And Israeli cleantech often appears in the U.S. market. For instance, in late 2020 the Israeli

renewables firm OPC announced plans to acquire U.S. counterpart CPV and intends to target the American renewables market as a growing industry partner. One leading U.S. solar company, BrightSource, has Israeli origins. In 2019, the Israel-U.S. Binational Industrial Research and Development (BIRD) Energy program invested in \$15.4 million worth of joint clean energy ventures between Israeli and U.S. firms. Finally, as of early 2021, an Israeli start-up producer of advanced modular electric car platforms, REE, is ready to launch its IPO estimated at over \$3 billion, a market leader in this avant-garde niche.

MEDICAL RESEARCH. In light of the Covid-19 pandemic, potential partnerships are emerging with Israel's medical and public health sector. After initially stumbling in its response, Israel's performance in acquiring and administering vaccinations is now among the world's best-although not all Israeli lessons learned may be applicable to the United States, given vast differences in scale, social norms, and health systems. Still, rapid-response Israeli medical technologies are ripe for American use, development, and distribution. Examples include coronavirus testing techniques;104 air filtration systems;105 and Israeli "big data" applications for epidemiology. 106 U.S. vaccine manufacture Pfizer has been granted access to Israel's national medical database so that it can refine its product to help both countries and their worldwide partners confront the coronavirus. 107

More broadly, the 2020 Bloomberg Healthiest Country Index ranked Israel 10th (and the United States 35th). ¹⁰⁸ Israel is a world leader in basic research and clinical applications in the medical field. In 2017, Israel received the most U.S. Patent and Trademark Office medical patents per capita of any country, ¹⁰⁹ and Israeli company Teva is the world's largest generic drug manufacturer, with major U.S. operations. ¹¹⁰ Israel is also a world leader in computerized patient records, and an Israeli start-up has developed an algorithm for better managing patient data in a way that can forecast diagnoses

of dangerous conditions.¹¹¹ Israel's VRHealth, with offices in Tel Aviv and Boston, has used virtual reality to assist with pain management and physical and cognitive therapy.¹¹² Other notable recent accomplishments include Israeli start-up Montfort's use of smartphone and AI technology to test for Covid-19 with brain monitoring,¹¹³ as well as Israeli company G Medical Innovations' continued development of a wireless vital signs monitoring system.¹¹⁴

Israel's medical accomplishments contribute to the health of the American public and economy by helping reduce healthcare costs, increasing the productivity of the American workforce, and adding to the commercial success of U.S. biomedical manufacturers. Furthermore, with six hundred companies in the field, Israel is a leader in digital health, 115 a sector considered vital for pandemic response—a public health problem that is likely to be exacerbated by climate change. 116

U.S.-Israel medical cooperation is extensive. In 2020, Israeli and U.S. researchers at Cornell University made a neurological breakthrough that could redefine the way the brain is mapped. 117 Mayo Clinic and Israel's Vocalis Health have announced a joint study using AI to identify vocal markers of pulmonary hypertension,118 and Houston Methodist Hospital has announced plans to coordinate on innovation in telehealth and data sharing with Israel's Sheba Medical Center. 119 Johnson & Johnson's strategic venture capital arm, JJDC, currently has nine portfolio companies in the medical devices sector in Israel.¹²⁰ Beyond the civilian sphere, the U.S. military and numerous emergency services have long relied on the so-called Israeli bandage, which enables more rapid treatment of the injured, and the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs recently expanded access to an Israeli exoskeleton that allows wounded veterans to walk again.121 Israel is also on the cutting edge in medical imaging, nuclear medicine, and healthcare IT, with GE's Israeli subsidiaries contributing to the company's role as a world leader in these areas.122

SOCIETAL RESILIENCE. Having endured numerous wars and acts of terrorism over its seven-plus decades, Israel can offer insights into individual and societal resilience. Practitioners and administrators from both countries collaborate on preventive education and information strategies. advances in emergency response, and mass casualty treatment.123 And Israeli programs have served as models for U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs programs helping U.S. veterans deal with post-traumatic stress. 124 Despite the pandemic, Israel experienced record capital investment in domestic companies in 2020—an indicator of economic resilience.¹²⁵ And in January 2021, Israeli start-ups raised an all-time one-month record \$1.2 billion. 126

Many Israeli firms have been developing solutions designed for a post-Covid world that will likely see greater Internet activity and virtual learning. They include SentinelOne's cybersecurity technology designed for periods of increased virtual traffic, Intuition Robotics' social robot designed for elder care, AgriTask's program for remote management of farms, and Class.Me's virtual education platform. And these companies are active in the U.S. market—in November 2020, Deloitte Technology Fast 500 named SentinelOne one of the fastest growing companies in North America. Israel is poised to be a valuable U.S. partner in navigating the post-pandemic economy.

Future Challenges

While Israeli contributions to U.S. economic, national security, and foreign policy objectives are substantial, achieving the full potential of the partnership will require both sides to address several challenges:

LINGERING MISTRUST. Despite enjoying intimate ties, an undercurrent of mistrust continues to affect

U.S.-Israel relations. This is the result of a number of events, including the 1980s-era Jonathan Pollard espionage affair, secret U.S. nuclear talks with Iran followed by Israel's open lobbying against the 2015 nuclear deal, and Israel's commercial ties to China. Even the 2020 killing of Iran's chief nuclear weapons scientist, Mohsen Fakhrizadeh, was seen by some as an attempt by Israeli prime minister Binyamin Netanyahu to scuttle U.S. efforts to rejoin the JCPOA.¹²⁹ Mistrust also arises from inevitable tensions caused by divergent approaches toward the Palestinians, as well as an Israeli interpersonal and political style—and a tendency to overreach—that some American officials find off-putting. While differences between even the closest of allies are inevitable, the United States and Israel can do more to avoid or defuse such tensions.

SELF-RELIANCE. The U.S.-Israel relationship has thrived, in part, because Israel has never asked Americans to risk their lives on its behalf. However, policies that create the impression that Israel is trying to maneuver the United States into launching a military strike on Iran's nuclear program, or indefinite requests for U.S. military aid—especially if the post-Covid U.S. economy remains in the doldrums—could introduce additional tensions.

ECONOMIC CHALLENGES. Israel transformed an economy with high unemployment and hyperinflation in the 1980s into one enjoying solid growth ever since. This is a remarkable achievement. Yet, economic danger signs abound. Israel also has one of the highest poverty rates of any country within the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 130 with dramatic disparities in the distribution of wealth; a lackluster public education system; and growing unemployment in the ultra-Orthodox Jewish and the Arab communities—which by 2060, according to one projection, may together make up as much as half of Israel's population.¹³¹ And Israel's innovative edge may dull without proper tending. 132 It remains to be seen whether steps being taken to address these problems will prove sufficient.

DELEGITIMIZATION. Israel's critics and enemies are turning to boycott, divestment, and sanctions (BDS) as a means of diplomatically isolating the Jewish state, limiting its military and economic options, and pressuring it to unilaterally withdraw from the West Bank-which, for many BDS proponents, is a first step toward dismantling Israel itself. Such efforts have not garnered widespread support in the United States and have had a limited impact thus far—the BDS movement has established only a toehold in the far-left wing of the Democratic Party. Nevertheless, they could, if successful, harm investment in Israel and hinder collaborative R&D and production efforts that are central to the Israeli economy, to high-tech sectors of the U.S. economy, and to the broader U.S.-Israel relationship.

PEACE WITH THE PALESTINIANS. The

perception that Israel bears significant responsibility for the impasse with the Palestinian Authority has gained traction in various U.S. circles, and could eventually endanger the U.S.-Israel relationship. This is partly a self-inflicted wound by Israel; halting land expropriations and showing greater restraint regarding settlement construction or the destruction of illegal Palestinian dwellings, given the difficulties in obtaining building permits, would help avoid unnecessary U.S.-Israel tensions. Such restraint will be increasingly necessary amid emphasis on this issue by progressives within the Democratic Party.

COVID-19 AND GOVERNANCE FAILURES. The

Israeli government's uneven management of the pandemic has heightened domestic social tensions, especially between secular Jews and the ultra-Orthodox, and highlighted shortcomings of Israel's political system. The Israeli government is concurrently facing a period of gridlock, with the country's fourth election in less than two years looming. Israel's future effectiveness as a partner may suffer if social divisions fester and political polarization deepens.

Policy Recommendations

The foregoing analysis has highlighted the potential for broadening and deepening U.S.-Israel cooperation to address both hard and soft security challenges. Indeed, cooperation between the United States and allies such as Israel will be imperative given that Washington cannot manage, or resolve, these challenges alone. And while Iran and the Palestinian issue may be the most obvious candidates, U.S.-Israel cooperation on much broader global issues is just as important to American interests. Moreover, the normalization process begun by the Abraham Accords creates the potential for multilateral cooperation to address many of these challenges. The following is an illustrative, though hardly exhaustive, menu of options for expanded cooperation.

Regional Cooperation: A "New Normal"

The past decade has shown the most promising areas for U.S.-Israel engagement to be in the wider regional and global arenas, rather than the narrow Israeli-Palestinian framework. This contrarian approach is based not only on growing, mutually beneficial U.S.-Israel economic partnerships, and on the Arab normalization wave, but also on the closer cooperation between Washington and Jerusalem on other important regional issues—including Syria, Iran, and the eastern Mediterranean.

Accordingly, the United States should work with Israeli and Arab diplomatic partners to create synergies between the normalization process and Palestinian needs. If Palestinians resist joint projects with Israel aimed at enhancing their quality of life, addressing water and food security challenges, and building climate resilience, then

perhaps Arab partners can help. Israel's inclusion in any forthcoming "Summit for Democracy" or resulting global coalition, along with Arab and other Muslim-majority states, might likewise help create regional and global connections that could advance this goal.

This growing momentum on the regional front, moreover, could prompt Egypt and Jordan to warm up their "cold" peace accords with Israel. While they cooperate closely with Israel on border and other security issues, and periodically on shared energy or water issues, conspicuously lacking have been the deeper economic, environmental, public health, and other ties that would clearly benefit all three countries. The United States should therefore renew efforts to bring these two important Arab states into joint projects and business ventures with Israel and its new peace partners in North Africa and the Gulf. Saudi Arabia should likewise be enlisted in this common endeavor. Beyond overflight rights or under-the-table cybersecurity deals, the Saudis might be coaxed to support inclusive regional economic development schemes, interfaith dialogues, and international legal or maritime freedom of navigation measures—because doing so is in their interest. And Saudi participation would provide major impetus to this normalization process.

Soft Security Partnerships: Public Health, Sustainable Development, Cybersecurity

The soft security dimension of the U.S.-Israel partnership is ready for another major expansion through enhanced bilateral as well as multilateral efforts involving select Arab partners—to include Palestinians.

• **Public health.** Given the speed with which Israel procured, distributed, administered, and tracked Covid vaccines, ¹³³ Washington should consider

enlisting Israeli experts to create international rapid-response teams to address this challenge in the Middle East and elsewhere. The Biden administration can, in turn, advance its commitment to international engagement and cooperation by sharing associated best practices with the World Health Organization and other international organizations.

 Sustainable development and climate resilience. The Abraham Fund—which seeks to promote regional economic development and cooperation—will reportedly focus on increasing agricultural productivity, improving access to clean water, and providing more reliable access to electricity, among other issues. 134 The Biden administration should work to find donors to ensure the fund is fully capitalized at \$3 billion, and should energetically pursue its potential. Climate change has probably contributed to regional conflicts in Syria, Yemen, and elsewhere, 135 and the United States should strongly encourage the Abraham Fund to support Israel-Arab partnerships that specifically enhance sustainable development while building climate resilience. The fund might also prioritize projects that advance water management efforts in Jordan, Sudan, and Egypt, with potentially beneficial spillover effects for managing the conflict over Nile River waters between Sudan and Egypt on the one hand, and Ethiopia on the other.

Washington might also consider increased funding for USAID's Middle East Regional Cooperation (MERC) Program—which sponsors joint Arab-Israel work on public health, water, agriculture, and the environment, and the U.S.-Israel Energy Center—which promotes energy security and economic development, with a focus on natural gas, more efficient batteries, cybersecurity for energy infrastructure, and the energy-water nexus. It is in the Mita M. Lowey Partnership for Peace Act—which

was passed by Congress in 2020 to encourage Israeli-Palestinian cooperation and to build the Palestinian economy as a foundation for peaceful coexistence—should go to projects that advance sustainable development and climate resilience goals. 138 And USAID and its Israeli counterpart, MASHAV, should look for opportunities to join with Arab counterpart development agencies on projects in the region and beyond. Finally, Israel already participates in several significant UN regional programs, with representatives at the Middle East Desalination Research Center in Oman (since 1996) and the International Renewable Energy Agency headquarters in the UAE (since 2015). This is the ideal time for the United States to become more engaged in these endeavors, which would serve multiple American and global objectives.

• Cybersecurity and AI. For both the United States and Israel, IT plays a key role in high-tech innovation, the economy, and critical infrastructure. Protecting intellectual property from theft and industrial espionage, and protecting economic activity and infrastructure from cyberattack, will therefore be critical to the economic future of the two countries. In particular, protecting the fruits of joint U.S.-Israel investments and R&D in cutting-edge proprietary technologies, formulas, and processes-both civilian and military—will be key to preserving U.S. and Israeli global competitiveness. Washington and Jerusalem should therefore tighten and broaden cybersecurity cooperation and seek collaborative cybersecurity ventures with other high-tech democracies. And they should consider creating a joint AI R&D institute and a binational research foundation to facilitate AI collaboration and jump-start the pursuit of promising technologies and approachesemulating successful entities in other areas, such as the U.S.-Israel Energy Center and the BIRD Foundation.

Hard Security Partnerships: Drone and Missile Defense, Cooperative Military R&D, Growing Military Innovation

Despite longstanding U.S.-Israel cooperation on hard security issues, room exists for broader and deeper engagement on several fronts.

- A drone and missile defense "Manhattan **Project."** Increasingly, the United States faces adversaries such as Iran, China, North Korea, and Russia that rely on drones and surface-tosurface missile systems as core components of their antiaccess/area-denial (A2AD) and warfighting capabilities.139 Everywhere, expensive U.S. and allied missile defenses risk being overwhelmed by much cheaper and more numerous adversary drones and missiles or defeated by countermeasures. As these systems become more accurate, they will ensure that future conflicts are more costly, and they may in fact determine the outcome of future wars. 140 The heavy reliance of America's adversaries on drones and missiles could, however, be transformed into a vulnerability if these capabilities can be neutralized. Given flat or declining U.S. spending on missile defense, the United States and Israel-longtime collaborators in this areashould engage in a crash effort with high-tech allies (e.g., France, Germany, Britain, Japan, and South Korea) as well as deep-pocketed partners (e.g., the UAE and Saudi Arabia) to dramatically expand R&D and investigate promising cyber, directed energy (laser), and kinetic solutions. 141
- Cooperative military R&D. In 2019, Congress directed the Defense Department and armed services to evaluate the feasibility of enhanced cooperative R&D with Israel, resulting in a July 2020 report.¹⁴² Congress should require the Defense Department to regularly update this report and expand this effort to include other

close allies, identify potential areas of multilateral cooperation, and thereby grow the National Technology and Industrial Base (NTIB—see below). A similar top-down approach by the Department of Homeland Security may yield further areas for mutually beneficial U.S.-Israel cooperative R&D in the national security arena.

 Growing the National Technology and **Industrial Base.** Given the diffusion of radical leveling technologies and the growing role of foreign private-sector firms as engines of innovation, the United States must strengthen technological/industrial cooperation with other states. The ability to do so is one of America's key asymmetric advantages vis-à-vis strategically lonely adversaries such as China, Russia, North Korea, and Iran. To this end, the United States should consider expanding the NTIB—a defense technology alliance that currently includes the United States, Canada, Britain, and Australia—to include Israel and other high-tech partners that share U.S. interests and values. This will allow the national security innovation bases of all these countries to achieve greater synergies than is currently possible. 143 Doing so, however, may require the United States to provide clear redlines to Israel (and other potential members) regarding ties to China, to ensure the protection of innovation and technological advancements enabled by membership. President Biden should also consider following up on his proposed "Summit for Democracy" by creating an informal grouping of high-tech democracies to set norms, define a common agenda on emerging issues, forge a common position on emerging challenges, and counter the growing power of authoritarian states like China. 144 Israel should be included as a founding member-state of such a grouping, which would offer new ways to advance the U.S.-Israel relationship in a multilateral framework. This could likewise require hard decisions by Israel regarding its ties to China. All these collaborative efforts

would be facilitated if Washington eased vestigial bureaucratic obstacles to business and scientific partnerships with Israelis, including those involving visas, the Food and Drug Administration, the Office of Foreign Assets Control, and the Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States.

Conclusions

Israel is a small country, but it contributes significantly in several areas important to the security of the United States. Its value extends beyond any single issue, including traditional concerns about the Palestinians and Iran. Indeed, a narrow focus on such diplomatic and security conundrums only obscures the many other areas of productive U.S.-Israel cooperation, which include business, academic, medical and scientific, cultural, and religious communities, as well as local government, NGOs, and cultural and religious institutions.

Indeed, in today's global context, Israel is one of America's most valuable strategic partners—one that not only shares myriad interests and values with the United States, but also makes unique contributions to addressing common challenges in the military, economic, sustainability, and other domains. The Biden administration, even as it attends to other urgent concerns, should build on the achievements of its predecessors to broaden and deepen this partnership toward achieving its full potential—for the benefit of the peoples of both countries and of the global community.

Israeli innovations in a number of critical areas can help the United States meet many of the soft security and global economic competitiveness challenges of the future. At the same time, Israel is a valued partner for the U.S. intelligence and counterterrorism communities and the U.S. military

in dealing with various hard security challenges.

For the relationship's potential to be fully realized, U.S. commercial, technical, scientific, medical, and aid agencies should take even greater advantage of Israeli expertise—and more actively involve Israel alongside other international partners. And the U.S. private sector, which is already deeply invested in practical partnerships with its Israeli counterparts, should be further incentivized to bring home the benefits of these unusually productive connections. This paper's policy recommendations provide a few examples of how this can be done.

To be sure, even the closest allies occasionally disagree; and some U.S.-Israel disagreements are almost inevitable, regarding both Iran and the Palestinians. Yet as this paper has shown, those issues are no longer the centerpiece of bilateral relations. Instead, a whole web of mutual interests and joint projects—whether security-related, economic/scientific, or some combination thereof—links the two countries, in ways that benefit both. And with the current wave of Arab-Israel normalization, those benefits promise wider sharing across the region as a whole.

Sustaining and enhancing the special U.S.-Israel relationship will require attention by both sides. But the future looks promising, even as past challenges linger. Increasingly—in an ever-wider range of fields—the U.S.-Israel relationship has the potential to benefit not only both countries but also their common regional and global partners. ❖

This project was supported by the Irwin Levy Family Program on the U.S.-Israel Strategic Partnership; the Bernstein and Kahn families, patrons of the authors' fellowships; and other donors to the Institute's Transition 2021 series.

The authors would like to thank their Washington Institute colleagues Sarah Feuer, Ben Fishman, Assaf Orion, and Robert Satloff, and the various outside experts they consulted on their specialties in this broad field. Michael Eisenstadt would like to thank his research assistant, Henry Mihm; David Pollock would like to thank his research assistant, Austin Corona. Needless to say, the authors are responsible for any errors or omissions in the paper.

NOTES

- 1. James Traub, "The Biden Doctrine Exists Already. Here's an Inside Preview," *Foreign Policy*, August 20, 2020, https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/08/20/the-biden-doctrine-exists-already-heres-an-inside-preview/.
- Rina Bassist, "Israel, U.S., UAE, Bahrain to Cooperate on Energy," Al-Monitor, December 16, 2020, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2020/12/israel-us-uae-bahrain-greece-cyprus-lebanon-energy-steinitz.html; James Spiro, "Start-Up Nation Central Launches 'UAE-IL Tech Zone,' a Shared Innovation Community," Calcalist, December 15, 2020, https://www.calcalistech.com/ctech/articles/0,7340,L-3881991,00. html; Lior Vax, "Israel: From Lonely Island to Major Middle East Hub," Globes, December 7, 2020, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-israel-uae-1001351884; "MediWound Signs UAE Burns Treatment Distribution Deal," Globes, December 15, 2020, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-mediwound-signs-uae-burns-treatment-distribution-deal-1001353199; Lahav Harkov, "Israel, UAE, U.S. Launch Joint Fund in Jerusalem During First State Visit," Jerusalem Post, October 20, 2020, https://www.jpost.com/israel-news/israel-uae-us-launch-joint-fund-in-jerusalem-during-first-state-visit-646308.
- 3. Yossi Melman, "As Iran Acquires Material for Nuclear Bomb, Israel Faces a Daunting Task," *Haaretz*, February 1, 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-iran-acquires-material-nuclear-bomb-israel-daunting-task-biden-idf-1.9501660.
- 4. Eytan Gilboa, "The American Public and Israel in the Twenty-First Century," Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies, October 18, 2020, https://besacenter.org/mideast-security-and-policy-studies/israel-american-public/.
- 5. Jeremy Sharp, *U.S. Foreign Aid to Israel* (Congressional Research Service, 2020), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33222.pdf.
- 6. Adm. James Stavridis, USN (Ret.), et al., *Anchoring the U.S.-Israel Alliance: Rebuilding America's Arms Stockpile in Israel*, Gemunder Center U.S.-Israel Security Policy Project (Washington DC: Jewish Institute for National Security of America, 2020), https://jinsa.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/Final_Anchoring-the-U.S.-Israel-Alliance Rebuilding-Americas-Arms-Stockpile-in-Israel.pdf.
- 7. For brief accounts of the history of the U.S.-Israel intelligence relationship, see Jeffrey Richelson, *Foreign Intelligence Organizations* (Cambridge, MA: Ballinger, 1988), 233–40; Wolf Blitzer, "The CIA and the Mossad," in *Between Washington and Jerusalem: A Reporter's Notebook* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1985), 82–97.
- 8. The value of Israel's contribution during the Cold War was such that the former chief of U.S. Air Force intelligence, Maj. Gen. George Keegan Jr., said, at least somewhat hyperbolically, that the United States could not have acquired the kind of intelligence on the Soviet military that it received from Israel "with five CIAs." He further stated that the ability of the U.S. military to defend Western Europe "owes more to Israeli intelligence... than it does to any other single source of intelligence" and that "for every dollar of support which [the United States] has given Israel, we have gotten a thousand dollars' worth of benefits in return." See Blitzer, "The CIA and the Mossad," 89–90; see also Wolf Blitzer, "Accustomed to Controversy: Interview with Maj. Gen. (Ret.) George Keegan," *Jerusalem Post*, August 5, 1977, 6–7.
- 9. Former State Department and National Security Council official Richard Clarke relates that CIA analysts had been skeptical of the Israeli claims when they brought these claims to him in 1989, and concludes his description of the episode with this judgment: "The Israelis had been right, the CIA had been wrong." Richard A. Clarke, *Your Government Failed You: Breaking the Cycle of National Security Disasters* (New York: HarperCollins, 2009), 98–99. Former defense secretary (and later vice president) Dick Cheney concurs with Clarke, stating, "After the war, we would find out that the Israelis had been closer to the truth than our own intelligence community was." Richard B. Cheney, *In My Time: A Personal and Political Memoir* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2011), 182.
- 10. Charles Duelfer, *Hide and Seek: The Search for Truth in Iraq* (New York: PublicAffairs, 2009), 119–20, 128. Four countries were key to this effort: the United States, Britain, the Netherlands, and Israel. According to former UN weapons inspector Scott Ritter, "[I]f it weren't for Israel, the Special Commission would not have been able to carry out the anti-concealment effort." Barton Gellman, "Shell Games: The Hunt for Iraq's Forbidden Weapons" (two-part series), *Washington Post*, October 11, 1998, A1, and October 12, 1998, A1, https://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/inatl/longterm/iraq/stories/unscom101198.htm.

- 11. Stuart D. Goldman et al., Russian Missile Technology and Nuclear Reactor Transfers to Iran (Congressional Research Service, 1998), 3.
- 12. Cheney, *In My Time*, 465–73; David E. Sanger, *The Inheritance: The World Obama Confronts and the Challenges to American Power* (New York: Random House, 2009), 271–78. See also David Makovsky, "The Silent Strike: How Israel Bombed a Syrian Nuclear Installation and Kept It Secret," *The New Yorker*, September 17, 2012, https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2012/09/17/the-silent-strike.
- 13. Regarding Israel's penetration of Islamic State efforts to build laptop bombs for use on commercial airliners, see Howard Blum, "What Trump Really Told Kislyak After Comey Was Canned," *Vanity Fair*, November 22, 2017, https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2017/11/trump-intel-slip. Regarding Israel's role in the killing of al-Qaeda's number two in Tehran, see Adam Goldman et al., "Al-Qaeda's No. 2, Accused in U.S. Embassy Attacks, Was Killed in Iran," *New York Times*, November 12, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/13/world/middleeast/al-masri-abdullah-gaeda-dead.html.
- 14. Matthew Levitt, *Hezbollah: The Global Footprint of Lebanon's Party of God* (Washington DC: Georgetown University Press, 2013).
- 15. David E. Sanger and Ronen Bergman, "How Israel, in Dark of Night, Torched Its Way to Iran's Nuclear Secrets," *New York Times*, July 15, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/07/15/us/politics/iran-israel-mossad-nuclear. html.
- 16. Farnaz Fassihi, Richard Pérez-Peña, and Ronen Bergman, "Iran Admits Serious Damage to Natanz Nuclear Site, Setting Back Program," *New York Times*, July 5, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/05/world/middleeast/iran-Natanz-nuclear-damage.html; David E. Sanger, *Confront and Conceal: Obama's Secret Wars and Surprising Use of American Power* (New York: Crown, 2013), 194–97, 222–25, 229–30. For an account of early U.S.-Israel sabotage operations targeting Iran's nuclear program, see James Risen, *State of War: The Secret History of the CIA and the Bush Administration* (New York: Free Press, 2006), 209.
- 17. Robert Levinson and Cameron Leuthy, "Intelligence Contractors Vying for Slimmer Spy Budget in FY 2021," Bloomberg Government, October 23, 2020, https://about.bgov.com/news/intelligence-contractors-vy-ing-for-slimmer-spy-budget-in-fy-2021/.
- 18. Sharp, U.S. Foreign Aid to Israel, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33222.pdf.
- 19. Judah Ari Gross, "Decade After 1st Interception, New Iron Dome Boasts 100% Success Rate in Trials," *Times of Israel*, January 12, 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/decade-after-1st-interception-new-iron-dome-boasts-100-success-rate-in-trials/.
- 20. Yaniv Kubovich, "Israel Allows U.S. to Deploy Iron Dome Missile Defense in the Gulf," *Haaretz*, January 24, 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-israel-allows-united-states-to-deploy-iron-dome-batteries-in-gulf-states-1.9474576.
- 21. Jen Judson, "Iron Dome Batteries Activated to Fill Cruise Missile Defense Gap," *Defense News*, November 14, 2020, https://www.defensenews.com/land/2020/11/13/iron-dome-batteries-activated-to-fill-cruise-missile-defense-gap/; Jason Sherman, "U.S. Army Scraps \$1b Iron Dome Project, After Israel Refuses to Provide Key Codes," *Times of Israel*, March 7, 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/us-army-scraps-1b-iron-dome-project-after-israel-refuses-to-provide-key-codes/; Lt. Gen. Henry A. Obering III (Ret.), "Should the U.S. Rely on Iron Dome for the Long Term?" *Defense News*, November 11, 2020, https://www.defensenews.com/opinion/commentary/2020/11/10/should-the-us-rely-on-iron-dome-for-the-long-term/.
- 22. Aaron Mehta, "Israel's Missile Defense Chief on Weapons Collaboration with the U.S.," *Defense News*, November 8, 2020, https://www.defensenews.com/interviews/2020/11/08/israels-missile-defense-chief-on-weapons-collaboration-with-the-us/.
- 23. See, e.g., Sean Naylor, *Relentless Strike: The Secret History of Joint Special Operations Command* (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2015), 38, 165, 305, 314. See also Charlie A. Beckwith and Donald Knox, *Delta Force: The Army's Elite Counterterrorism Unit* (New York: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, 1983), 171; Richard Marcinko, *The Real Team: Rogue Warrior* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1999), 265.

- 24. Adam Goldman and Ellen Nakashima, "CIA and Mossad Killed Senior Hizballah Figure in Car Bombing," Washington Post, January 30, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/cia-and-mossad-killed-senior-hezbollah-figure-in-car-bombing/2015/01/30/ebb88682-968a-11e4-8005-1924ede3e54a_sto-ry.html; Jeff Stein, "How the CIA Took Down Hizballah's Top Terrorist, Imad Mughniyah," Newsweek, January 31, 2015, https://www.newsweek.com/2015/02/13/imad-mugniyah-cia-mossad-303483.html.
- 25. Yossi Melman, "Ex-CIA Chief: Israel Helped Kill bin Laden, Netanyahu Is Not an Ethical Man," *Haaretz*, December 4, 2020, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium.HIGHLIGHT.MAGAZINE-cia-john-brennan-israel-bin-laden-netanyahu-biden-1.9346592.
- 26. Goldman et al., "Al-Qaeda's No. 2," https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/13/world/middleeast/al-masri-abdullah-qaeda-dead.html.
- 27. For more on the U.S. Combating Terrorism Technical Support Office, see https://www.cttso.gov/.
- 28. Saul Bronfeld, "Fighting Outnumbered: The Impact of the Yom Kippur War on the U.S. Army," *Journal of Military History* 71 (April 2007): 465–98. See also George F. Hoffmann and Donn A. Starry, *Camp Colt to Desert Storm: The History of U.S. Armored Forces* (Lexington: University Press of Kentucky, 1999), 365–67, 393, 408–9, 438–39, 445–47, 548–50, 554–55, 559; and Benjamin S. Lambeth, *The Transformation of American Airpower* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2000), 55–56, 69–70, 74, 82.
- 29. Lambeth, The Transformation, 91–96, 101, 112, 175.
- 30. On the sharing of lessons learned and joint R&D regarding tunnel warfare, see John Spencer, "The Return of the Tunnel Bomb: A Medieval Tactic on the Modern Battlefield," Modern War Institute, December 30, 2019, https://mwi.usma.edu/return-tunnel-bomb-medieval-tactic-modern-battlefield/; Seth J. Frantzman, "The International Impact of Israel's Underground Iron Dome," *Defense News*, June 25, 2018, https://www.defense-news.com/industry/techwatch/2018/06/25/the-international-impact-of-israels-underground-iron-dome/; and Department of Defense, Combating Terrorism Technical Support Office: 2017 Review Book, 7, 45.
- 31. Israeli efforts to fuse intelligence and greatly enhance interagency cooperation had their analogue in the formation of U.S. high-value target teams, which were key to defeating al-Qaeda in Iraq and the success of the surge there. Christopher J. Lamb and Evan Munsing, *Secret Weapon: High-Value Target Teams as an Organizational Innovation*, Strategic Perspectives 4 (Institute for National Strategic Studies, 2011), https://inss.ndu.edu/Media/News/Article/693671/secret-weapon-high-value-target-teams-as-an-organizational-innovation/. Likewise, Israel pioneered the use of targeted killings of key terrorist actors from the air, a tactic that has become central to U.S. efforts to counter various terrorist groups. Daniel L. Byman, "Why Drones Work: The Case for Washington's Weapon of Choice," Brookings Institution, June 17, 2013, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/why-drones-work-the-case-for-washingtons-weapon-of-choice/.
- 32. Judah Ari Gross, "Tunnel Busting System Wins Top Israeli Defense Prize," *Times of Israel*, June 26, 2018, https://www.timesofisrael.com/tunnel-busting-system-wins-top-israeli-defense-prize/. See also Ehud Yaari, "How Israel Catches Lone Wolves," *American Interest*, January 10, 2017, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/how-israel-catches-lone-wolves.
- 33. Patrick Tucker, "France, Israel, S. Korea, Japan, Others Join Pentagon's AI Partnership," Defense One, September 16, 2020, https://www.defenseone.com/technology/2020/09/france-israel-s-korea-japan-others-join-pentagons-ai-partnership/168533/.
- 34. Gadi Eisenkot and Gabi Siboni, "The Campaign Between Wars: How Israel Rethought Its Strategy to Counter Iran's Malign Regional Influence," PolicyWatch 3174, Washington Institute for Near East Policy, September 4, 2019, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/the-campaign-between-wars-how-israel-rethought-its-strategy-to-counter-iran; Amos Yadlin and Assaf Orion, "The Campaign Between Wars: Faster, Higher, Fiercer?" INSS Insight 1209 (Institute for National Security Studies, August 30, 2019), https://www.inss.org.il/publication/the-campaign-between-wars-faster-higher-fiercer/.
- 35. Zach Dorfman et al., "Exclusive: Secret Trump Order Gives CIA More Powers to Launch Cyberattacks," Yahoo!, July 15, 2020, https://news.yahoo.com/secret-trump-order-gives-cia-more-powers-to-launch-cyberattacks-090015219.html.
- 36. Judah Ari Gross, "In 1st Drill, IDF's Ghost Unit Tests Out New Tactics with Jets, Tanks, and Robots," *Times of Israel*, July 23, 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/in-1st-drill-idfs-ghost-unit-tests-out-new-tactics-with-jets-tanks-and-robots/.

- 37. Todd South, "This 3-Star Army General Explains What Multi-Domain Operations Mean for You," *Army Times*, August 11, 2019, https://www.armytimes.com/news/your-army/2019/08/11/this-3-star-army-general-explains-what-multi-domain-operations-mean-for-you/.
- 38. "TRADOC Hosts Israeli Defense Force [sic] Delegation for Future Battlefield Annual Talks," news release, U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command, May 22, 2019, available at https://www.militarynews.com/peninsu-la-warrior/features/army_features/tradoc-hosts-israeli-defense-force-delegation-for-future-battlefield-annual-talks/article 43b74b98-8245-11e9-92ac-939f0deffe03.html.
- 39. "RQ-2A Pioneer Unmanned Aerial Vehicle," U.S. Navy Fact File, February 18, 2009; Cpl. Paul Leicht, "VMU-1 Pioneer UAV Provides Birds Eye View of Combat Zone," *Space Daily*, September 27, 2004, http://www.spacedaily.com/news/uav-04zzu.html; Bing West, "The Watchdogs of Fallujah," *Slate*, November 10, 2004, http://www.slate.com/articles/news_and_politics/dispatches/features/2004/the_watchdogs_of_fallujah/if_a_muj_blinks_the_marines_of_vmu1_see_it.html; Kari Hawkins, "Pioneer Platform Soars to Battlefield Success," U.S. Army, May 19, 2011, http://www.army.mil/article/56711/.
- 40. Arie Egozi, "U.S. Army Deploys Skystar-180 Aerostats in Afghanistan," FlightGlobal, July 14, 2011, https://www.flightglobal.com/us-army-deploys-skystar-180-aerostats-in-afghanistan/101150.article; Yaakov Lappin, "U.S. Army Approves Israeli Surveillance Balloon for Purchase," *Jerusalem Post*, March 19, 2015, https://www.jpost.com/israel-news/us-army-approves-israeli-surveillance-balloon-for-purchase-394405.
- 41. Jason Sherman, "DOD Eyes Israeli-Made Loitering Anti-Tank Munition for Special Ops," Inside Defense, July 9, 2019, https://insidedefense.com/daily-news/dod-eyes-israeli-made-loitering-anti-tank-munition-special-ops.
- 42. Shoshanna Solomon, "Israeli Drone Kept Tabs on Spread of Fire in Washington State," *Times of Israel*, November 8, 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israeli-drone-kept-tabs-on-spread-of-fire-in-washington-state/; Shoshanna Solomon, "Israeli Drones to Help Florida's Emergency Response to Hurricane Season," *Times of Israel*, July 16, 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israeli-drones-to-help-floridas-emergency-response-to-hurricane-season/.
- 43. Slobodan Lekic, "U.S. Army Tests Electronic 'Smart Scope' Designed to Kill Drones in Syria," Stars and Stripes, June 3, 2020, https://www.stripes.com/news/middle-east/us-army-tests-electronic-smart-scope-designed-to-kill-drones-in-syria-1.632263; Anna Ahronheim, "New Military System Could Allow Soldiers to Eliminate Drones with One Shot," Jerusalem Post, August 30, 2019, https://www.jpost.com/arab-israeli-conflict/new-system-allows-soldiers-to-eliminate-drones-with-one-shot-600118; Marcus Weisgerber and Ben Watson, "Air Force Buys Mysterious Israeli Weapon to Kill ISIS Drones," Defense One, February 23, 2017, https://www.defenseone.com/business/2017/02/air-force-buys-mysterious-israeli-weapon-kill-isis-drones/135620/; Anna Ahronheim, "Israeli Counter-Drone Company to Provide System to FBI and U.S. Military," Jerusalem Post, February 4, 2020, https://www.jpost.com/Israel-News/Israeli-counter-drone-company-to-provide-system-to-FBI-and-US-military-616470; Seth J. Frantzman, "Israeli Startup's Counter-Drone Augmented Reality System to Deploy with U.S. Forces," Defense News, September 8, 2020, https://www.defensenews.com/unmanned/2020/09/08/israeli-startups-counter-drone-augmented-reality-system-to-deploy-with-us-forces/; ELTA North America, "ELTA North America Delivers Mobile Counter-sUAS Defense-in-Depth Capability to the U.S. DoD & DHS," December 8, 2020, http://prn.to/3jtQ4x4.
- 44. Charles Levinson, "Israeli Robots Remake Battlefield," Wall Street Journal, January 13, 2010, https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB126325146524725387. See, e.g., Gili Cohen, "Israeli Army to Use Robots Instead of Llamas to Carry Equipment on Battlefield," Haaretz, April 24, 2018, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/israeli-army-to-trade-llamas-for-robots-1.5492577; Patrick Tucker, "The Israeli Military Is Buying Copter Drones with Machine Guns," Defense One, July 5, 2017, https://www.defenseone.com/technology/2017/07/israeli-military-buying-copter-drones-machine-guns/139199/.
- 45. Arie Egozi, "U.S. Army Pursues Israeli Robotics," *Breaking Defense*, November 12, 2018, https://breakingdefense.com/2018/11/us-army-pursues-israeli-robots/; Arie Egozi, "U.S., Israeli Special Forces Test Innovative Ground Vehicle," *Breaking Defense*, August 20, 2018, https://breakingdefense.com/2018/08/us-israeli-special-forces-test-innovative-ground-vehicle/; "Micro Tactical Ground Robot (MTGR)," Army Technology, https://www.army-technology.com/projects/micro-tactical-ground-robot-mtgr/; Barbara Opall-Rome, "Israeli Start-Up Snags USAF EOD Robot Award," *Defense News*, September 20, 2015, http://bit.ly/39YXg1a.

- 46. Israel Ministry of Defense, "The Scope of Defense Export Contracts of the State of Israel in the Year 2019 Reached Approximately \$7 Billion," press release, June 22, 2020, https://english.mod.gov.il/Press_Room/Pages/Press_Releases.aspx.
- 47. "IAI Delivers 100th F-35 Wing to Lockheed Martin," *Israel Defense*, September 26, 2019, https://www.israeldefense.co.il/en/node/40428.
- 48. Michael J. K. Kratsios, acting undersecretary of defense for research and engineering, "The Feasibility and Desirability of Enhanced Cooperative Research and Development Efforts with Israel," report to the U.S. House and Senate Armed Services Committees, July 2020, 14 pp.
- 49. David Shamah, "Rice: Israel Is Where the U.S. Learned About Homeland Security," *Times of Israel*, May 20, 2012, https://www.timesofisrael.com/rice-israel-is-where-the-u-s-learned-about-homeland-security/.
- 50. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "DHS S&T and Israeli Partners Announce Call for Proposals for Advanced Homeland Security Technologies," news release, June 23, 2020, https://www.dhs.gov/science-and-technology/news/2020/06/23/news-release-st-and-israeli-partners-announce-call-proposals.
- 51. See, e.g., Greg Friese, "Principles of Mass Casualty: Response to Terrorist Attacks," EMS World, October 1, 2007, https://www.emsworld.com/article/10321585/principles-mass-casualty-response-terrorist-attack; Lisa L. Spahr with Joshua Ederheimer and David Bilson, *Patrol-Level Response to a Suicide Bomb Threat: Guidelines for Consideration* (Washington DC: Police Executive Research Forum, 2007), https://bit.ly/3a2vKQi. See also Steven L. Pomerantz, "I Am the Architect of the U.S.-Israel Police Exchange. Don't Believe the Lies," *Forward*, June 19, 2020, https://forward.com/opinion/449171/i-am-the-architect-of-us-israel-police-exchange-programs-dont-believe-the/.
- 52. President's National Infrastructure Advisory Council, *Securing Cyber Assets: Addressing Urgent Cyber Threats to Critical Infrastructure* (NIAC, August 2017), https://www.cisa.gov/sites/default/files/publications/niac-securing-cyber-assets-final-report-508.pdf.
- 53. Ellen Messmer, "U.S.-Israel Project with Motorola Leads to Security-Hardened Industrial Control System," *Computerworld*, May 9, 2012, https://www.computerworld.com/article/2726614/u-s--israel-project-with-motorola-leads-to-security-hardened-industrial-control-system.html; Sharon Udasin, "Israeli Firm to Protect Critical Infrastructure with 'Cyber Insurance," *Jerusalem Post*, April 2, 2017, https://www.jpost.com/business-and-in-novation/israeli-firm-to-protect-critical-infrastructure-with-cyber-insurance-485832; Mitch Moxley, "Better Than a Wall: A New Detection System Can Help Monitor the U.S.-Mexico Border," *Popular Mechanics*, January 28, 2016, https://www.popularmechanics.com/technology/security/a18622/border-control-integrated-tow-ers-system-invisible-wall/; Elbit Systems, "Elbit Systems U.S. Subsidiary Awarded Additional \$26 Million Contract to Provide Integrated Fixed Towers System in Arizona," news release, June 26, 2019, https://elbitsystems.com/pr-new/elbit-systems-u-s-subsidiary-awarded-additional-26-million-contract-to-provide-integrated-fixed-towers-system-in-arizona/.
- 54. See, e.g., Kratsios, "The Feasibility."
- 55. David Omand, Securing the State (London: Hurst, 2010), 9–20.
- 56. Kenneth R. Rosen and David Pollock, "Bahrain Poll Shows Split on Peace with Israel, but Sunni-Shia Divided Is Small," *Fikra Forum*, Washington Institute for Near East Policy, December 24, 2020, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/bahrain-poll-shows-split-peace-israel-sunni-shia-divide-small.
- 57. Zachary Keyser, "Israeli Tech Company Making Water from Thin Air Signs Agreement in UAE," *Jerusalem Post*, December 1, 2020, https://www.jpost.com/israel-news/israeli-tech-company-making-water-from-thin-air-signs-agreement-in-uae-650673.
- 58. See, e.g., Salman Ahmed et al., *Making U.S. Foreign Policy Work Better for the Middle Class* (Washington DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2020), https://carnegieendowment.org/files/USFP_FinalReport_final1.pdf; White House, *National Security Strategy of the United States of America* (December 2017): 17–23. See also Gordon Lubold and Joshua Jamerson, "Biden National Security Advisor Sees U.S. Rejoining Iran Nuclear Deal," *Wall Street Journal*, December 7, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/biden-national-security-adviser-sees-u-s-rejoining-iran-nuclear-deal-11607399179.

- 59. Michelle Jamrisko and Wei Lu, "Germany Breaks Korea's Six-Year Streak as Most Innovative Nation," Bloomberg, January 18, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-01-18/germany-breaks-korea-s-six-year-streak-as-most-innovative-nation.
- 60. Soumitra Dutta, Bruno Lanvin, and Sacha Wunsch-Vincent, eds., *Global Innovation Index* 2019, 12th ed.: *Creating Healthy Lives—The Future of Medical Innovation* (Cornell University, INSEAD, and World Intellectual Property Organization, 2019), https://www.wipo.int/edocs/pubdocs/en/wipo_pub_gii_2019.pdf.
- 61. Klaus Schwab, "The Global Competitiveness Report 2019," World Economic Forum, http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF TheGlobalCompetitivenessReport2019.pdf.
- 62. Yaron Daniely, "Israel's Challenging Transformation from Start-Up Nation to Scale-Up Nation," in *Global Innovation Index* 2020, 13th ed.: *Who Will Finance Innovation?* ed. Soumitra Dutta, Bruno Lanvin, and Sacha Wunsch-Vincent (Cornell University, INSEAD, and World Intellectual Property Organization, 2020), http://bit.ly/2YWnhYL.
- 63. Fourteen unicorns now have their main operations or headquarters in Israel; another forty-one worldwide were started in Israel, with more than twenty of these based in the United States. Simon Griver, "Israel Transforms into Scale-Up Nation," *Globes*, November 29, 2020, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-israel-transforms-into-scaleup-nation-1001351180; Abigail Klein Leichman, "Israel Becomes Scale-Up Nation with More Unicorns per Capita," *Israel21c*, October 26, 2020, https://bit.ly/3q8NY8A.
- 64. Eve Young, "Israel Named Best Country in World for Women Entrepreneurs," *Jerusalem Post*, November 24, 2020, https://www.jpost.com/israel-news/israel-named-best-country-in-world-for-women-entrepreneurs-650051.
- 65. U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Direct Investment by Country and Industry, 2019," July 23, 2019, https://www.bea.gov/sites/default/files/2020-07/dici0720_0.pdf.
- 66. U.S. Census Bureau, "U.S. Trade in Goods by Country," https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/index. html.
- 67. Jonathan Frenkel, "The Surprising U.S. City Where Israeli Tech Is Headed Next," *Israel21c*, December 2, 2020, https://www.israel21c.org/the-surprising-us-city-where-israeli-tech-is-heading-next/.
- 68. Josh Kram, "U.S.-Israel Cybersecurity Collaborative: A Roadmap for Global Private, Public Partnership," U.S. Chamber of Commerce, June 28, 2019, https://www.uschamber.com/series/above-the-fold/us-israel-cybersecurity-collaborative-roadmap-global-private-public.
- 69. See, e.g., David Goodtree, *The Massachusetts-Israel Economic Impact Study* (New England–Israel Business Council, 2016), http://neibc.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/The-Massachusetts-Israel-Economic-Impact-Study-2. pdf.
- 70. Indermit Gill, "Whoever Leads in Artificial Intelligence in 2030 Will Rule the World Until 2100," Brookings Institution, January 17, 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/future-development/2020/01/17/whoever-leads-in-artificial-intelligence-in-2030-will-rule-the-world-until-2100/. See also Darrell M. West and John Allen, "How Artificial Intelligence Is Transforming the World," Brookings Institution, April 24, 2018, https://www.brookings.edu/research/how-artificial-intelligence-is-transforming-the-world/.
- 71. Artificial Intelligence—A Strategy for European Startups: Recommendations for Policymakers (Munich: Asgard Capital/Roland Berger, 2018), 17, https://asgard.vc/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Artificial-Intelligence-Strategy-for-Europe-2018.pdf.
- 72. Inbar Dolinko and Liran Antebi, "Artificial Intelligence and Policy: A Review at the Outset of 2020," Institute for National Security Studies, January 2020, https://www.inss.org.il/publication/artificial-intelligence-and-policy-a-review-at-the-outset-of-2020/; "Lemonade Worth over \$9b as Selloff Concerns Fade," *Globes*, January 10, 2021, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-lemonade-worth-over-9b-as-selloff-concerns-recede-1001356629.
- 73. Shoshanna Solomon, "Walmart Buys Israel AI Startup Aspectiva for Better Consumer Insight," *Times of Israel*, February 26, 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/walmart-buys-israel-ai-startup-aspectiva-for-better-consumer-insight/.

- 74. Uri Berkovitz, "Elon Musk Puts Spotlight on Israeli Robotics Startup," *Globes*, January 18, 2021, https://en. globes.co.il/en/article-elon-musk-puts-spotlight-on-israeli-robotics-company-1001357533; Elihay Vidal, "How Is Technology and Data Helping Israel Become the First Country to Vanquish Covid-19?" *Calcalist*, January 10, 2021, https://www.calcalistech.com/ctech/articles/0,7340,L-3886834,00.html.
- 75. See, e.g., Steven Scheer, "Cyber Firm NSO Vows to Tackle Human Rights Misuse," Reuters, September 10, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-cyber-rights-nso/cyber-firm-nso-vows-to-tackle-human-rights-misuse-idUSKCN1VV11S.
- 76. Kram, "U.S.-Israel Cybersecurity Collaborative," https://www.uschamber.com/series/above-the-fold/us-israel-cybersecurity-collaborative-roadmap-global-private-public.
- 77. Uri Berkovitz, "Intel Israel Development Chief: We Can Handle the Competition," *Globes*, November 25, 2020, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-intel-israel-development-chief-we-can-handle-competition-1001350785.
- 78. David Shamah, "Israeli-Made Processor Responsible for 40% of Intel's 2011 Sales," *Times of Israel*, March 20, 2012, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israeli-made-processor-responsible-for-40-of-intels-2011-sales/.
- 79. Karl Freund, "Intel Acquires Habana Labs for \$2 Billion," *Forbes*, December 16, 2019, https://www.forbes.com/sites/moorinsights/2019/12/16/intel-acquires-habana-labs-for-2b/?sh=40470b4619f9.
- 80. "Intel Buys Moovit Transit App for \$900 Million to Help Develop Robotaxis," Reuters, May 4, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-moovit-m-a-intel/intel-buys-moovit-transit-app-for-900-mln-to-help-develop-robotaxis-idUSKBN22G231.
- 81. Kram, "U.S.-Israel Cybersecurity Collaborative," https://www.uschamber.com/series/above-the-fold/us-israel-cybersecurity-collaborative-roadmap-global-private-public.
- 82. Arik Mirovsky and Uri Berkovitz, "Apple Boosts Haifa's Tech Credentials," *Globes*, November 19, 2020, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-apple-boosts-haifas-tech-status-1001350187.
- 83. "111 Tel Aviv Startups to Watch in 2020," *Seedtable*, December 2, 2020, https://www.seedtable.com/startups-tel-aviv.
- 84. Bradley Cummings, "'Refugees' of the 21st Century: Climate Change and an Uninhabitable Middle East/North Africa," *University of Denver Water Law Review*, March 10, 2020, http://duwaterlawreview.com/refugees-of-the-21st-century-climate-change-and-an-uninhabitable-middle-east-north-africa/; J. Lelieveld et al., "Strongly Increasing Heat Extremes in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) in the 21st Century," *Climatic Change*, no. 137 (2016): 245–60, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10584-016-1665-6; Jeremy S. Pal and Elfatih A. B. Eltahir, "Future Temperature in Southwest Asia Projected to Exceed a Threshold for Human Adaptability," *Nature Climate Change*, October 26, 2015, https://eltahir.mit.edu/journals/future-temperature-in-southwest-asia-projected-to-exceed-a-threshold-for-human-adaptability#gallery.
- 85. "Israel Leads World in Water Recycling," Fluence, July 20, 2020, https://bit.ly/3jDZiqD.
- 86. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, *National Water Reuse Action Plan* (February 2020), 35, https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-02/documents/national-water-reuse-action-plan-collaborative-implementation-version-1.pdf.
- 87. Alan Rosenbaum, "Mekorot Brings Technological Developments to World's Water Economies," *Jerusalem Post*, January 17, 2021, https://www.jpost.com/jpost-tech/mekorot-brings-technological-developments-to-worlds-water-economies-655758.
- 88. See "Netafim Legacy," http://www.netafimlegacy.com/timeline.
- 89. See "Netafim," Owler, https://www.owler.com/company/netafim.
- 90. "Does Size Matter? Meet Six of the World's Largest Largest Desalination Plants," Aquatech, January 15, 2019, https://www.aquatechtrade.com/news/desalination/worlds-largest-desalination-plants/.
- 91. "Sorek Desalination Plant," Project Management Institute, October 1, 2019, https://www.pmi.org/learning/library/top-50-projects-sorek-desalination-plant-11746.
- 92. Yossi Aloni, "Israel & India Cooperating on Water Matters," *Israel Today*, October 28, 2020, https://www.israelto-day.co.il/read/israel-india-cooperating-in-water-matters/.

- 93. "Top 50 Agtech & Foodtech Reports," Thrive, accessed December 15, 2020, https://thriveagrifood.com/start-ups/thrive-top-50-agtech-and-foodtech-companies/#.
- 94. Aaron Reich, "Israeli Start-Up Makes Vertical Farms to Grow Crops in City Parking Lots," *Jerusalem Post*, October 28, 2020, https://www.jpost.com/jpost-tech/israeli-start-up-makes-vertical-farms-to-grow-crops-in-city-parking-lots-647244.
- 95. Reuters, "Israel's Meat-Tech 3D Confidentially Files for U.S. IPO," October 27, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/meattech-3d-ipo-idCNL4N2HI3U2.
- 96. "GrainPro," Devex, accessed December 15, 2020, https://www.devex.com/organizations/grainpro-97839.
- 97. Eytan Halon, "Israel to Establish Multi-Million Dollar Environmental Protection Lab," *Jerusalem Post*, February 11, 2019, https://www.jpost.com/jpost-tech/environment/israel-to-establish-multi-million-dollar-environmental-protection-lab-580311.
- 98. "Single Phase Inverters with HD-Wave Technology," SolarEdge, accessed December 15, 2020, https://www.solaredge.com/us/products/pv-inverter/single-phase#/; see also Shiri Habib-Valdhorn, "How SolarEdge Won Its Place in the Sun," *Globes*, January 13, 2021, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-how-solaredge-won-its-place-in-the-sun-1001357062.
- 99. See "Hall of Fame," accessed December 15, 2020, https://www.thesmartere-award.com/en/hall-of-fame/hall-of-fame.
- 100. "OPC Announces USD-630m Deal for Competitive Power Ventures in U.S.," *Renewables Now*, October 12, 2020, https://renewablesnow.com/news/opc-announces-usd-630m-deal-for-competitive-power-ventures-in-us-716985/.
- 101. Karin Kloosterman, "BrightSource Takes Solar Thermal Energy Home to Israel," *Israel 21c*, October 9, 2020, https://www.israel21c.org/brightsource-takes-solar-thermal-energy-home-to-israel/.
- 102. "BIRD Energy to Invest 6.4 Million in Cooperative Israel-U.S. Clean Energy Projects," *Business Insider*, December 23, 2019, https://markets.businessinsider.com/news/stocks/bird-energy-to-invest-6-4-million-in-cooperative-israel-u-s-clean-energy-projects-1028781893.
- 103. Dubi Ben-Gedalyahu, "Israeli Autotech Co. REE Set for \$3.1b Value Flotation," *Globes*, February 3, 2021, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-israeli-autotech-co-ree-1001359427.
- 104. "Instant COVID-19 Breath Test as Precise as Swab Test, Israeli Company Says," *Times of Israel*, January 15, 2021, https://www.timesofisrael.com/instant-covid-19-breath-test-as-precise-as-swab-test-israeli-company-says/.
- 105. Tara Kavaler, "400 UK, Ireland Buses COVID-Free Thanks to Israeli Technology," *Jerusalem Post*, January 11, 2021, https://www.jpost.com/israel-news/400-uk-ireland-buses-covid-free-thanks-to-israeli-technology-654984.
- 106. Gali Weinreb, "Israel Publishes Pfizer Vaccine Data Deal Details," *Globes*, January 17, 2021, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-israel-publishes-vaccine-data-deal-with-pfizer-1001357450.
- 107. Shira Rubin and Steve Hendrix, "Israel Moves to Head of Vaccine Queue, Offering Pfizer Access to Country's Health-Care Database," *Washington Post*, January 28, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/israel-pfizer-coronavirus-vaccine-privacy/2021/01/27/b9773c80-5f4d-11eb-a177-7765f29a9524_story. html.
- 108. "Bloomberg's Global Health Index for 2020," June 18, 2020, available at https://worldhealth.net/news/bloombergs-global-health-index-2020/.
- 109. "Patents by Technology," Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, updated 2017, https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=PATS_IPC. See also Meirav Moran, Oded Carmeli, and Avi Garfinkel, "From 3D-Printed Human Hearts to Healthy Pizza: Six Israeli Companies Developing Life-Improving Ideas," *Haaretz*, January 8, 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium.HIGHLIGHT. MAGAZINE-from-3d-printed-hearts-to-healthy-pizza-6-promising-israeli-companies-1.9436467; Zev Stub, "Sanofi to Invest More Than \$1 Billion Developing Israeli Cancer Treatment," *Jerusalem Post*, January 12, 2021, https://www.jpost.com/israel-news/sanofi-to-invest-more-than-1-billion-developing-israeli-cancer-treatment-655164; Sarah Toth Stub, "Nobel Prizewinner Ciechanover Hails 'Much More Precise' Cancer

- Treatment," *Times of Israel*, January 12, 2021, https://www.timesofisrael.com/spotlight/nobel-prizewin-ner-ciechanover-hails-much-more-precise-cancer-treatment/.
- 110. "Teva Pharmaceutical Industries LT," *Newsweek*, accessed December 15, 2020, https://www.newsweek.com/green-rankings-2017-18/teva-pharmaceutical-industries-ltd.
- 111. Gil Press, "Israel Applies AI to Healthcare, Building on Leadership in Cybersecurity, Digital Medical Records," *Forbes*, March 3, 2020, https://www.forbes.com/sites/gilpress/2020/03/03/israel-applies-ai-to-health-care-building-on-leadership-in-cybersecurity-digital-medical-records/?sh=1ba0a73bfa1d.
- 112. Chris Lo, "Virtual Pain Relief: Could VR Start a Rehab Revolution?" Medical Device Network, January 30, 2020, https://www.medicaldevice-network.com/features/virtual-reality-pain-relief-2019/.
- 113. James Spiro, "Israel's Montfort Expands Its Brain-Monitoring App to Test for Post-COVID Symptoms," *Calcalist*, December 14, 2020, https://www.calcalistech.com/ctech/articles/0,7340,L-3881692,00.html.
- 114. "Healthcare Technology Maker G Medical Innovations Launches \$30 Million U.S. IPO," Nasdaq, October 22, 2020, https://www.nasdaq.com/articles/healthcare-technology-maker-g-medical-innovations-launches-%2430-million-us-ipo-2020-10-22.
- 115. "Israeli Medical Devices Showcase Digital Innovations at MEDICA," *MEDICA Magazine*, August 8, 2020, https://www.medica-tradefair.com/en/News/Interviews/Previous_Interviews/Interviews_2020/Israeli_medical devices showcase digital innovations at MEDICA.
- 116. Abrahm Lustgarten, "How Climate Change Is Contributing to Skyrocketing Rates of Infectious Disease," Pro-Publica, May 7, 2020, https://www.propublica.org/article/climate-infectious-diseases.
- 117. Tobias Siegal, "Israeli, American Scientists Reach Breakthrough in Brain Research," *Jerusalem Post*, October 29, 2020, https://www.jpost.com/health-science/israeli-american-scientists-reach-breakthrough-in-brain-research-646902.
- 118. Shoshanna Solomon, "Israel's Vocalis, Mayo Clinic to Develop Voice-Based Medical Biomarkers," *Times of Israel*, November 1, 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israels-vocalis-mayo-clinic-to-develop-voice-based-medical-biomarkers/.
- 119. Jackie Drees, "Houston Methodist, Israel Medical Center Strike Innovation Partnership," *Becker's Hospital Review*, September 2, 2020, https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/digital-transformation/houston-methodist-israel-medical-center-strike-innovation-partnership.html.
- 120. "Transformative Technologies in Israel—How JJDC Supports Healthcare Innovation at MIXiii-Biomed," Johnson & Johnson Innovation, December 7, 2020, http://bit.ly/3a6140y.
- 121. "U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs Expands Access to ReWalk Exoskeletons for Paralyzed Veterans with Revised National Policy," press release, ReWalk, July 20, 2018, https://rewalk.com/blog/u-s-department-of-veterans-affairs-expands-access-to-rewalk-exoskeletons-for-paralyzed-veterans-with-revised-national-policy/.
- 122. Gali Weinreb, "GE Expands Advanced Imaging Activities in Israel," *Globes*, February 18, 2020, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-ge-expands-advanced-imaging-activities-in-israel-1001318884.
- 123. See, e.g., Dr. Sibel McGee et al., *Public Role and Engagement in Counterterrorism Efforts: Implications of Israeli Practices for the U.S.* (Arlington, VA: Homeland Security Institute, 2009).
- 124. See Edna B. Foa, Seth J. Gillihan, and Richard A. Bryant, "Challenges and Successes in Dissemination of Evidence-Based Treatments for Posttraumatic Stress: Lessons Learned from Prolonged Exposure Therapy for PTSD," *Psychological Science in the Public Interest* 14, no. 2 (May 2013): 65–111, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4338436/.
- 125. Luke Tress, "Israeli Firms Raise Record Amount of Capital in 2020 Despite Pandemic Downturn," *Times of Israel*, December 8, 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israeli-firms-raise-record-amount-of-capital-in-2020-despite-pandemic-downturn/. See also "Israel's Forex Reserves Jumped over \$6b in November," *Globes*, December 7, 2020, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-israels-forex-reserves-jumped-over-6b-in-november-1001352140; Dubi Ben-Gedalyahu, "Israel and Korea to Sign Free Trade Agreement Next Week," *Globes*, December 9, 2020, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-israel-and-south-korea-to-sign-free-trade-agreement-next-week-1001352448.

- 126. "Israeli Startups Raised Record \$1.2b in January," *Globes*, February 1, 2021, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-israeli-startups-raised-record-12b-in-january-1001359180.
- 127. "Despite Covid-19: Israeli Technological Innovation Sets New Capital Rounds Record; Approaches the \$10 Billion Line," PR Newswire, December 7, 2020, https://www.prnewswire.com/il/news-releases/despite-covid-19-israeli-technological-innovation-sets-new-capital-rounds-record-approaches-the-10-billion-line-301187609.html.
- 128. "SentinelOne Recognized Among the Fastest Growing Companies for Second Consecutive Year by Deloitte Technology Fast 500," Business Wire, November 19, 2020, https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20201119005763/en/SentinelOne-Recognized-Among-the-Fastest-Growing-Companies-for-Second-Consecutive-Year-by-Deloitte-Technology-Fast-500.
- 129. David E. Sanger, "Assassination in Iran Could Limit Biden's Options. Was That the Goal?" *New York Times*, November 28, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/28/world/middleeast/israel-iran-nuclear-deal.html.
- 130. "Poverty Rate," OECD Data, accessed December 14, 2020, https://data.oecd.org/inequality/poverty-rate.htm.
- 131. "Half of Israel to Be Arab, Ultra-Orthodox by 2059—Projections," *Times of Israel*, May 19, 2017, https://www.timesofisrael.com/half-of-israel-to-be-arab-ultra-orthodox-by-2059-projections/.
- 132. Uri Berkovitz, "Israel Is Losing Its Status in Science," *Globes*, December 2, 2020, https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-israel-is-losing-its-status-in-science-1001351509.
- 133. Isabel Kershner, "How Israel Became a World Leader in Vaccinating Against COVID-19," *New York Times*, January 1, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/01/world/middleeast/israel-coronavirus-vaccines. html; Steve Hendrix and Shira Rubin, "Israel Is Vaccinating So Fast that It's Running Out of Vaccine," *Washington Post*, January 4, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/israel-vaccinates-the-most-peo-ple/2021/01/04/23b20882-4e73-11eb-a1f5-fdaf28cfca90_story.html.
- 134. Hermoine Macura-Noble, "UAE, Israel Sign Agreements to Bolster Cooperation via \$3 Billion Fund," *Jerusalem Post*, October 21, 2020, https://www.jpost.com/middle-east/uae-israel-sign-agreements-to-bolster-cooperation-via-3-billion-fund-646384.
- 135. Daniel Bardsley, "Middle East Is the 'Canary in the Coal Mine' of Climate Change," *National*, December 23, 2019, https://www.thenationalnews.com/uae/environment/middle-east-is-the-canary-in-the-coal-mine-of-climate-change-1.954802?fbclid=IwAR3jlyrdhbML69D2ggQMmZJ7LOK1wLOb9JoBk0FHvK42LHUzIq4k3xtP-fnE. See also Lina Eklund and Darcy Thompson, "Differences in Resource Management Affects [*sic*] Drought Vulnerability Across the Borders Between Iraq, Syria, and Turkey," *Ecology and Society* 22, no. 4, article 9, https://www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol22/iss4/art9/; Collin Douglas, "A Storm Without Rain: Yemen, Water, Climate Change, and Conflict," Center for Climate and Security, August 3, 2016, https://climateandsecurity.org/2016/08/a-storm-without-rain-yemen-water-climate-change-and-conflict/.
- 136. For more on the USAID Middle East Regional Cooperation Program, visit https://www.usaid.gov/where-wework/middle-east/merc.
- 137. For more on the U.S.-Israel Energy Center, visit https://us-isr-energycenter.org/.
- 138. See Fiscal Year 2021 Omnibus Appropriations Bill, December 21, 2020, pp. 1576–88, available at https://www.ncsl.org/ncsl-in-dc/publications-and-resources/fy-2021-omnibus-appropriations-bill.aspx.
- 139. Michael Knights, "A Missile Defense 'Manhattan Project' in the Middle East," PolicyWatch 3412, Washington Institute for Near East Policy, December 30, 2020, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/missile-defense-manhattan-project-middle-east.
- 140. Uzi Rubin, "Israel and the Precision-Guided Missile Threat," Perspectives Paper 1607, Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies, June 16, 2020, https://besacenter.org/perspectives-papers/israel-precision-guided-missiles/.
- 141. For more on some of these technologies, see Henry "Trey" Obering III, "Directed Energy Weapons Are Real... and Disruptive," *PRISM* 8, no. 3 (January 2020): 37–46, https://ndupress.ndu.edu/Portals/68/Documents/prism/prism_8-3/prism_8-3_Obering_36-46.pdf; Sam LaGrone, "Pentagon: New Rounds for Old Guns Could Change Missile Defense for Navy, Army," USNI News, July 18, 2016, http://bit.ly/2MGCLh1.

- 142. Kratsios, "The Feasibility."
- 143. William Greenwalt, Leveraging the National Technology Industrial Base to Address Great Power Competition: The Imperative to Integrate Industrial Capabilities of Close Allies (Washington DC: Atlantic Council, 2019), https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/Leveraging_the_National_Technology_Industrial_Base_to_Address_Great-Power_Competition.pdf. See also Daniel Kliman et al., "Forging an Alliance Innovation Base," Center for a New American Security, March 29, 2020, https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/forging-an-alliance-innovation-base.
- 144. Jared Cohen and Richard Fontaine, "Uniting the Techno-Democracies: How to Build Digital Cooperation," *Foreign Affairs*, November/December 2020, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-10-13/uniting-techno-democracies.
- 145. For more on how this might be accomplished in hard security, see Adm. James Stavridis (Ret.), *Atlas Supported: Strengthening U.S.-Israel Strategic Cooperation*, Gemunder Center U.S.-Israel Security Task Force (Washington DC: Jewish Institute for National Security of America, 2018), https://jinsa.org/jinsa_report/atlas-support-ed-strengthening-u-s-israel-strategic-cooperation/.

Appendix A: Select Israel-Origin Systems Used by the U.S. Military

Item	Number	Manufacturer	User
AEROSPACE SYSTEMS			
Mastiff UAS	n/a	IAI	U.S. Navy/U.S. Marine Corps
Pioneer UAS	72	AAI/IAI	U.S. Army, Navy, U.S. Marine Corps
Hunter UAS	70–100	TRW/Northrop Grumman/ IAI	U.S. Army and DHS
Skystar-180 tactical aerostat system	n/a	RT LTA Systems	U.S. Army
SMASH 2000 c-UAS rifle smart scope	n/a	Smart Shooter	Under evaluation by U.S. Army in Syria
Drone Guard c-UAS jamming system	n/a	IAI/ELTA	Under evaluation by U.S. Air Force
EnforceAir radio frequency c-UAS system	n/a	D-Fend Solutions/ELTA	More than 20 DoD, DHS, and DoJ units and agencies
Skylord hit-to-kill c-UAS system	n/a	Xtend	Under evaluation by DoD
On-the-Move V4 c-UAS system	n/a	ELTA	Under evaluation by DoD and DHS
Wing sets for F-35 stealth fighter	800 by 2034	IAI	U.S. Air Force and possibly foreign F-35s
Litening targeting pod	1,000+ (U.S./allies)	Northrop Grumman/ Rafael	Used on most first-line U.S. and many allied strike aircraft
Pylon-based infrared missile warning system	n/a	Elbit	U.S. Air National Guard and Air Force Reserve F-16 fighter aircraft
F-35 Joint Helmet Mounting Cueing System	1,000+	Collins/Elbit	Used in all F-35 Lightning II stealth fighter aircraft
Joint Helmet Mounted Cueing System	6,000+ (U.S./allies)	Collins/Elbit	Used in nearly all first-line U.S. and many allied fighter aircraft
Aviator's Night Vision Imaging System/Head-Up Display (ANVIS HUD)	n/a	Elbit	Used in all U.S. Army UH-60, CH-47, and AH-64 helicopters
Helmet Display Tracker System (HDTS) helmet mounted display	n/a	EFW/Elbit	U.S. Marine Corps AH-1W helicopters
AGM-142 Have Nap air-ground missile	200+	Lockheed Martin/Rafael	Carried by U.S. Air Force B-52H bombers
ADM-141 TALD/ITALD air-launched decoy	2,000+	IMI	U.S. Navy
Spike NLOS (Non-Line-of-Sight) air-to-ground missile	n/a	Rafael	Interim long-range fire-and-forget munition for U.S. Army AH-64 Apache attack helicopters
Hero-120 loitering antistructure/ antiarmor munition	n/a	UVision	Under evaluation by DoD
Iron Dome countermortar, rocket, and missile defense system	2 batteries	Rafael	Two batteries purchased by U.S. Army to provide interim counter–cruise missile defense capability

Item	Number	Manufacturer	User	
LAND SYSTEMS				
MRAP/M-ATV armor	12,500+	Plasan	For U.S. Army/Marine Corps MRAPs/M-ATVs	
M2 Bradley ERA armor upgrade kit	1,450+	General Dynamics/Rafael	For U.S. Army Bradley IFVs	
M1A2 Abrams TUSK survivability upgrade kit	565+	General Dynamics/Rafael	For U.S. Army M1 tanks	
M1126 Stryker armor upgrade kit	n/a	General Dynamics/Rafael	For U.S. Army Stryker armored fighting vehicles	
AAV-7A1 armor upgrade kit	1,137+	Rafael	For U.S. Marine Corps AAV-7A1 amphibious assault vehicles	
MTVR truck armor kit	7,500	Plasan	For U.S. Marine Corps MTVR trucks	
M915 tractor trailer cab armor kit	1,915	Plasan	For U.S. Army M915 trucks	
D7 bulldozer armor kit	n/a	IMI	For U.S. Army D7 bulldozers	
D9 bulldozer armor kit	12	IMI	For U.S. Army D9 bulldozers	
Golan armored vehicles	60	PVI/Rafael	U.S. Marine Corps	
Trophy active protection system	400+ units	Rafael	For Army M1 Abrams tanks	
Iron Fist active protection system	124 units	IMI/General Dynamics	For Army M2 Bradley infantry fighting vehicles. Deployment delayed due to technical, integration challenges.	
EZRaider HD4 manned all-terrain vehicle	n/a	DSRaider	Under evaluation by U.S. Army Special Forces	
Micro Tactical Ground Robot (MTGR)	n/a	ROBOTEAM	For EOD, CBRN, and HAZMAT missions. Used by U.S. Army, under evaluation by U.S. Air Force	
M120/M121 120mm mortar	n/a	Soltam	U.S. Army	
Cardom 120mm mortar system	320+	Elbit	U.S. Army's primary heavy mortar	
Mk 153 SMAW (Shoulder- Launched Multipurpose Assault Weapon)	n/a	IMI/McDonnell Douglas	U.S. Marine Corps	
FGM-172 SRAW (Short-Range Assault Weapon)	960	IMI/Lockheed Martin	U.S. Marine Corps	
Mine-clearing equipment (plows, rollers, dozer blades)	150+	Urdan, IMI	U.S. Army and Marine Corps	
SINCGARS tactical radios	Thousands	General Dynamics/Tadiran	U.S. Army	

Item	Number	Manufacturer	User
Spider long-range automatic border surveillance system	n/a	CONTROP Precision Technologies Ltd.	U.S. Army, U.S. Air Force, and U.S. government agencies
EyeBall R1 hand-tossed audio-visual sensor	n/a	Remington/ODF	DoD and law enforcement
Xaver through-wall imaging system	n/a	Camero-Tech	DoD and law enforcement
Simon/M100 GREM door-breaching rifle grenade	n/a	GD/Rafael	U.S. Army
Integrated Clip-On Advanced Targeting Sight for small arms		n/a	Kollsman/Elbit
Common Laser Range Finder— Integrated Capacity (CLRF-IC) handheld targeting system	n/a	Elbit	U.S. Marine Corps
Laser Target Designator	n/a	Elbit	U.S. Marine Corps
RPDA-57 Rugged PDAs	n/a	Elbit	U.S. Army, U.S. Marine Corps
NAVAL SYSTEMS			
Mk. 38 Mod 2/3 25mm Machine Gun System	n/a	BAE/Rafael	Used on 14 different classes of U.S. Navy warships and Coast Guard cutters to counter small-boat/swarm attacks
Lightweight armor for Zumwalt DDG-1000 class stealth destroyers	3	Plasan	Armor shipsets for first three ships in class delivered to builder (Bath Iron Works)

Note: Some of these systems are no longer in the active inventory—though most were in use recently or are in current use.

Appendix B: Select U.S. Corporations with R&D Centers in Israel

Name	Sector	Employees	Comments
Abbott Laboratories	IT	50	Software for laboratory information management systems
Accenture	IT	50+	R&D center focusing on cybersecurity acquired in 2016
Amazon	IT	1,300	Three centers focusing on services such as Prime Air and Alexa Shopping
AOL	Media	50+	Video and neuro-linguistic programming
Apple	IT	1,500	Two current offices working with artificial reality and computational imaging, along with a contract to lease a 92,000-square-foot space in Haifa in 2022
Applied Materials	IT	1,600	Technology incubator serving as AM's largest R&D center outside the U.S.
AT&T	IT	600	AT&T's first development center outside the U.S., focusing on entertainment, television, and advertising
Autodesk	IT	50+	Software tools for the construction industry
Avaya	Communications	40	Business communications systems and software
BMC Software	IT	250	Headquarters in Tel Aviv and an R&D center in Galilee
Broadcom	Communications	500+	Semiconductors, broadband technology, cloud infrastructure, mobile, wireless, and home networking
CISCO	Communications	1,800	Networking solutions; R&D center in Israel produces silicon chips for company's 2019 router series
Citigroup	Financial services	300	Fintech development center under Citibank
Dell	IT	1,200	Four centers focusing on flash storage, information security, cloud computing, big data, and data science
eBay	IT	350	Electronic commerce applications
Facebook	IT	250	AI and blockchain technologies
Ford	Industrial tech	200	Vehicle lab with focus on AI
GE	IT Medical devices Cleantech	600	Rehovot center exports nuclear medicine systems and some of GE's most advanced healthcare systems. Other centers focus on clean energy and water tech.
GM	Industrial tech	400	Alternative driving systems, vehicle electronics, communications systems, robotics, advanced materials, imaging systems, safety

Name	Sector	Employees	Comments
Google	IT	800	Two centers focusing on search, data analytics, applications (Gmail), and special projects
НР	IT	2,600	HP Indigo subsidiary focused on digital printing
IBM	IT	2,000	Haifa lab is IBM Research's largest center outside the U.S., focusing on AI, cloud data services, healthcare informatics, and image and video analytics
Intel	Semiconductors	13,750	Four R&D centers and two manufacturing facilities engaged in microprocessor and software design; was Intel's first R&D center outside of the U.S.
Intercontinental Exchange	IT	200+	Risk management analytics
Intuit	IT	180	Plans to grow to up to 500 R&D employees
Johnson & Johnson	Medical devices Therapeutics	500+	Two subsidiaries and a tech incubator, focusing on software and hardware for cardiac mapping, navigation devices, bio-surgery, and passive immunotherapy products
Marvell Technology	Semiconductors	500	Cellular, controllers and systems-on-a-chip, and switches
Medtronic	Life sciences	800+	Cardiovascular, diabetes, restorative and minimally invasive technologies
Microsoft	IT	2,300	R&D focusing on cybersecurity, AI, big data, and healthcare
Motorola	Communications	1,000	Communications products, two-way radio systems, information systems, mobile data systems, paging systems, automobile electronics, and data terminals for the courier industry
Oracle	IT	320+	Cloud-computing solutions
PayPal	IT	250	Online payment fraud detection and protection
Perrigo	Life sciences	900	Active pharmaceutical ingredients
Red Hat	IT	100	Open source software products
SanDisk	Semiconductors	650	Memory and data storage technologies
Seagate	IT	10	First innovation hub outside the U.S.

The Authors



MICHAEL EISENSTADT is the Kahn Fellow and director of the Military and Security Studies Program at The Washington Institute. A specialist in Persian Gulf and Arab-Israel security affairs, he has published widely on both irregular and conventional warfare as well as nuclear weapons proliferation in the Middle East. He served for twenty-six years as an officer in the U.S. Army Reserve with active-duty stints in Iraq, Israel, the West Bank, Jordan, and Turkey.



DAVID POLLOCK is the Bernstein Fellow and director of Project Fikra at The Washington Institute. Previously, he served as senior advisor for the Broader Middle East at the U.S. State Department at the end of a twenty-five-year career. Fluent in Arabic, Hebrew, and other languages, he has authored books and articles on a wide range of regional issues. His most recent Institute monograph is A Nation Divided: Palestinian Views on War and Peace with Israel (2020).



THE WASHINGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR EAST POLICY 1111 19TH STREET NW | WASHINGTON, DC 20036 WWW.WASHINGTONINSTITUTE.ORG © 2021 THE WASHINGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR EAST POLICY. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED.